COLLECTIVE BARGAINING AGREEMENT



EASTERN WASHINGTON UNIVERSITY

AND

WASHINGTON FEDERATION OF STATE EMPLOYEES

EFFECTIVE
JULY 1, 2019 THROUGH JUNE 30, 2021



2019-2021

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Pag	<u>ze</u>
TABLE OF CONTENTS i	
ARTICLE 1 – PREAMBLE5	
ARTICLE 2 – RECOGNITION	
ARTICLE 3 – SCOPE OF AGREEMENT5	
ARTICLE 4 – CONTRACTING6	
ARTICLE 5 – UNION MEMBERSHIP AND DUES	
ARTICLE 6 – EMPLOYEE RIGHTS8	
ARTICLE 7 – POLYGRAPH TESTING9	
ARTICLE 8 – MANAGEMENT RIGHTS9	
ARTICLE 9 – NONDISCRIMINATION AND AFFIRMATIVE ACTION10	
ARTICLE 10 – REASONABLE ACCOMMODATION AND DISABILITY SEPARATION10	
ARTICLE 11 – SAFETY, HEALTH AND UNIFORMS11	
ARTICLE 12 – DRUG AND ALCOHOL FREE WORKPLACE13	
ARTICLE 13 – STAFFING	
ARTICLE 14 – CONFIDENTIALITY	
ARTICLE 15 – PERSONNEL FILES	
ARTICLE 16 – EMPLOYEE STATUS REPORTS	
ARTICLE 17 – POSITIONS	
ARTICLE 18 – CLASSIFICATION	
ARTICLE 19 – COMPENSATION	
ARTICLE 20 – HOURS OF WORK AND OVERTIME	
ARTICLE 21 – HEALTH INSURANCE	

ARTICLE 22 – VEBA	27
ARTICLE 23 – TRAVEL	28
ARTICLE 24 – LICENSURE AND CERTIFICATION	28
ARTICLE 25 – EMPLOYEE DEVELOPMENT AND TRAINING	28
ARTICLE 26 – COMMUTE TRIP REDUCTION AND PARKING	29
ARTICLE 27 – CHILDCARE	29
ARTICLE 28 – HOLIDAYS	29
ARTICLE 29 – VACATION	32
ARTICLE 30 – SICK LEAVE	34
ARTICLE 31 – SHARED LEAVE	37
ARTICLE 32 – ADDITIONAL REASONS FOR LEAVE	37
ARTICLE 33 – LEAVE OF ABSENCE	39
ARTICLE 34 – OPEN POSITIONS	41
ARTICLE 35 – PROBATION AND TRIAL SERVICE	41
ARTICLE 36 – PERFORMANCE EVALUATIONS	43
ARTICLE 37 – CONSTRUCTIVE ACTION AND DISCIPLINE	44
ARTICLE 38 – REDUCTION IN FORCE	46
ARTICLE 39 – SENIORITY	48
ARTICLE 40 – GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	50
ARTICLE 41 – UNION ACTIVITIES	53
ARTICLE 42 – UNION-MANAGEMENT COMMUNICATION COMMITTEE .	56
ARTICLE 43 – PRINTING AND POSTING OF AGREEMENT	57
ARTICLE 44 – NO STRIKE	57
ARTICLE 45 – SAVINGS CLAUSE	57

ARTICLE 46 – WORKPLACE BEHAVIOR	58
ARTICLE 47 – FITNESS FOR DUTY	58
ARTICLE 48 – TERM OF AGREEMENT	60
APPENDIX A – REPRESENTED TEMPORARY EMPLOYEES	61
APPENDIX B – JULY 1, 2019	64
APPENDIX C – JULY 1, 2020.	69
APPENDIX D – SPECIAL PAY	74
APPENDIX E – POLICE PAY	76
APPENDIX F – UMCC MOU	77

ARTICLE 1 – PREAMBLE

This Agreement is entered into between the Board of Trustees of Eastern Washington University (the "University") and the Washington Federation of State Employees, Council 28 of the American Federation of State, County and Municipal Employees, AFL- CIO (the "Union"). Both parties agree as follows:

ARTICLE 2 – RECOGNITION

- 2.1 <u>Union Representation</u>. The University recognizes the Union as the exclusive bargaining representative in the bargaining units defined below.
 - 2.1.1 Bargaining Unit 1, including those non-supervisory employees covered by RCW 41.06 and those Represented Temporary Employees (as defined in Appendix A). Bargaining Unit 1 excludes supervisory and confidential employees as defined by RCW 41.80; administrative exempt employees; faculty; students; and temporary employees who are not Represented Temporary Employees.
 - 2.1.2 Bargaining Unit 2, including those employees who are supervisors as defined by RCW 41.80.005(13) and who are covered by RCW 41.06, or are Represented Temporary Employees (as defined in Appendix A). Bargaining Unit 2 excludes confidential employees as defined by RCW 41.80; administrative exempt employees; faculty; students; and temporary employees who are not Represented Temporary Employees.

ARTICLE 3 – SCOPE OF AGREEMENT

- 3.1 <u>Preemption of Civil Service Rules</u>. This Agreement supersedes all Civil Service Rules, including the provisions of WAC 251 and 357, not expressly incorporated by reference in this Agreement.
- 3.2 <u>Application of University Policies</u>. This Agreement supersedes specific provisions of University policy with which it conflicts. Absent such a conflict, employees will be subject to all University policies. The University will provide the Union with notice and an opportunity to provide input into any proposed policy change during the term of this Agreement that affects employee working conditions.
- 3.3 Individual departments will not develop guidelines that conflict with the Collective Bargaining Agreement.
- 3.4 <u>Entire Agreement</u>. This Agreement constitutes the entire agreement between the parties, and it supersedes any prior written or oral agreements between the parties. Any past practice existing prior to July 1, 2005, whether written or oral, is null and void, unless specifically preserved in this Agreement.
- 3.5 <u>Bargaining Over Mandatory Subjects.</u>

- 3.5.1 Except as provided in this Agreement or by applicable law, the University will satisfy its collective bargaining obligation before changing a matter that is a mandatory subject. The University will notify the Executive Director of the Union, with a copy to the Chief Union Steward, of the proposed changes and the Union may request discussions about and/or negotiations on the impact of these changes on employee's working conditions. In the event the Union does not request discussions and/or negotiations within fourteen (14) calendar days, the University may implement the changes without further discussions and/or negotiations; provided that the Union may request an extension of the timeline in this section which will not be unreasonably denied. There may be emergency or mandated conditions that are outside of the University's control requiring immediate implementation, in which case the University will notify the Union as soon as possible.
- 3.5.2 The parties will agree to the location and time for the discussions and/or negotiations. When possible, the parties will meet within twenty-one (21) calendar days of the date of the Union's request for discussions or negotiations. Prior to meeting, the parties will agree upon an agenda which will include an identification of the issues and/or impacts the Union is requesting to discuss and/or negotiate. Each party is responsible for choosing its own representatives for these activities. The University will release the Union designated representatives to attend and participate in the pre-meeting and meeting(s) as time worked provided that the pre-meetings will be no longer than one (1) hour in duration. No overtime will be paid by the University.
- 3.6 <u>Headings</u>. Headings and subheadings in this Agreement are included for ease of reference only. They do not provide full notice of the terms of any portion of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 4 – CONTRACTING

- 4.1 Contracting for Services. The University may contract for services customarily and historically performed by employees as permitted by RCW 41.06.142, and as authorized by applicable law existing prior to July 1, 2005; provided that the University agrees that it will not contract for services under the provisions of RCW 41.06.142 prior to July 1, 2009. The University will determine which services will be subject to competitive contracting in accordance with RCW 41.06.142, WAC 200-320, and WAC 357-43.
- 4.2 The University will notify the Executive Director of the Union in writing of contract solicitations for services customarily and historically performed by bargaining unit employees. The notification will include a copy of the Request for Proposal (RFP).
- 4.3 The Union will have fourteen (14) calendar days from receipt of the written notice to request negotiations. The request must be in writing and filed with the

Labor Relations Manager.

ARTICLE 5 – UNION DUES DEDUCTION

5.1 Union Dues Deduction Authorization.

- 5.1.1 The University will make deductions each pay period from the pay of employees for regular Union dues as identified by the Union, within thirty (30) days of receipt; provided the Union provides to the University a written authorization from the employee for such deductions, which will be made on a Union payroll deduction authorization card or form. The Union will notify the University payroll office in writing at least thirty (30) days in advance of any changes in its fees.
- 5.1.2 The University will remit a payment for all regular Union dues to the Union at the Union's Official Headquarters at the end of each pay period. Accompanying the remittance will be a listing of the names, unique employee identification numbers, membership status, total wages for the time period, and the amount remitted for all employees from whom deductions were made.

5.2 <u>Voluntary Deductions</u>.

5.2.1 PEOPLE

- (a) The University agrees to make deductions each pay period from the pay of any employee who is a member of the Union, for the PEOPLE program. Written authorizations must be requested in writing by the employee and may be revoked at any time by giving written notice to both the University Payroll department and the Union. The University agrees to remit a payment, on each payday, any deductions made to the Union. Accompanying the remittance will be a listing of the names, unique employee identification numbers and the amount remitted for all employees from whom deductions were made.
- (b) The parties agree this section satisfies the University's obligations and provides for the deduction authorized under RCW 41.04.230.

5.2.2 Public Safety Protection Program (PSPP)

The University agrees to make deductions each pay period from the pay of any employee who is a member of the Union, deductions for the WFSE/AFSCME PSPP. Written authorizations must be made on the WFSE/AFSCME Council 28 PSPP Voluntary Payroll Deduction Authorization form. Deductions will include a one-time initial

deduction amount and ongoing monthly deduction amount. Authorizations may be revoked by the employee at any time by giving written notice to both the University and Union. The University agrees to remit electronically, on each payday, any deductions made to the Union. Accompanying the remittance will be a listing of the names, unique employee identification numbers and the amount remitted for all employees from whom deductions were made.

- 5.4 Revocation. An employee may revoke their authorization for payroll deductions of payments to the Union by written notice to the University and the Union in accordance with the terms and conditions of their signed membership card. Every effort will be made to end the deduction effective on the first payroll, and not later than the second payroll, after receipt by the University of confirmation from the Union that the terms of the employee's signed membership card regarding dues deductions revocation have been met.
- 5.5 <u>Indemnification and Hold Harmless</u>. The Union agrees to indemnify and hold the University harmless against any liability which may arise by reason of any action taken by the University to comply with the provisions of this article, including reimbursement for any legal fees or expenses incurred in connection such action. The University will promptly notify the Union in writing of any claim, demand, suit or other form of liability asserted against it relating to its implementation of this article. If requested by the Union in writing, the University will surrender any such claim, demand, suit or other form of liability to the Union for defense and resolution.

ARTICLE 6 – EMPLOYEE RIGHTS

- 6.1 <u>Liability Protection</u>. Whenever an action or proceeding for damages is filed against any Bargaining Unit employee arising from his/her act or omission while performing his/her official duties, such employee(s) may request that the Attorney General defend the action or proceeding at the expense of the state. If the Attorney General determines that the employee was acting in good faith and within the course of his or her official duties, the Attorney General will defend the employee. If the body presiding over the action determines that the employee was acting within the scope of his or her official duties and enters a judgment against the employee, the judgment will be satisfied by the state.
- 6.2 <u>Off-Duty Activities</u>. The off-duty activities of employees will not be cause for disciplinary action unless said activities are a conflict of interest as set forth in RCW 42.52 or are directly detrimental to the employee's work performance. Employees must promptly report to their supervisors any legal restrictions that affect their ability to perform their job duties.
- 6.3 <u>Use of Internet</u>. Where an employee's workstation has Internet access, the University will allow the employee to use the Internet for personal business during meal periods or breaks in accordance with applicable law and University

- policy, including, but not limited to RCW 42.52 and WAC 292-110-010.
- 6.4 <u>No Retaliation</u>. Employees will not suffer retaliation or other adverse job action for making a good faith report of harassment, discrimination, or workplace violence. Where the University determines that such a complaint has merit, it will consider the employee's desires in determining appropriate remedial or corrective measures.
- 6.5 <u>Accommodation of Religious Beliefs</u>. The University will consider accommodations requested by employees because of their religious beliefs, and will provide such accommodations when there is no more than a nominal cost to the University, the accommodation does not impair operations or disadvantage other employees, or the accommodation is otherwise required by applicable law.
- 6.6 <u>Garnishments/Fines/Deductions from Wages</u>. No deductions will be made from an employee's wages for garnishments or fines without an appropriate court order or written permission from the employee.
- 6.7 <u>Access to Information</u>. Employees and the Union will have access to Universityheld information in accord with RCW 42.56 and University policy.
- 6.8 <u>Surveillance</u>. The University will post signs or otherwise notify employees of work areas that are being routinely monitored. Only law enforcement officials will be permitted to authorize electronic surveillance in locations of suspected criminal activity.

ARTICLE 7 – POLYGRAPH TESTING

7.1 <u>Prohibition on Testing</u>. No employee will be required to take a polygraph examination as a condition of retaining employment with the University, nor will an employee be subject to discipline for the refusal to take a polygraph examination.

ARTICLE 8 – MANAGEMENT RIGHTS

8.1 Retention of Management Rights. The Union recognizes the right of the University to operate and manage the University, including but not limited to the right to take actions reserved to management by RCW 41.80.040; to require standards of performance and to maintain order and efficiency; to direct employees and to determine job assignments and working schedules; to determine the materials and equipment to be used; to implement improved operational methods and procedures; to determine staffing requirements; to determine the kind and location of facilities; to determine whether the whole or any part of the operation will continue to operate; to select and hire employees; to promote and transfer employees; to discipline, demote and discharge employees for just cause; to lay off employees; to recall employees; to require reasonable overtime work of employees; and to promulgate rules, regulations and personnel policies, provided that such rights will not be exercised so as to violate any of the specific provisions

of this Agreement or applicable rules or laws. The retention of these rights does not preclude any employee from filing a grievance if she/he believes the exercise of such rights constitutes a violation of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 9 – NONDISCRIMINATION AND AFFIRMATIVE ACTION

- 9.1 <u>Compliance With State and Federal Law</u>. The parties acknowledge their mutual support for equal employment opportunity and their commitment to abide by all State and Federal law regarding nondiscrimination and affirmative action in the workplace.
- 9.2 <u>Affirmative Action</u>. The parties support and will cooperate in the implementation of the University's affirmative action programs. The University's Affirmative Action Director will provide the University's Affirmative Action Plan to the Union at the time of its implementation/renewal.
- 9.3 <u>Nondiscrimination</u>. Neither the University nor the Union will discriminate against any employee because of age, sex, national origin, race, color, creed, religion, presence of any sensory, mental or physical disability, use of a trained dog guide or service animal with a recognized disability, families with children, sexual orientation, marital status, honorably discharged military status, union membership or any other protected status under state or federal law. Bona fide occupational qualifications based on the above traits do not violate this section.
- 9.4 Actions for Violations of this Article. Employees may challenge practices or actions that they allege violate the provisions of Sections 9.1 and 9.3 through the University's Discrimination Policy and procedures, and/or using those remedies available through applicable law. Alleged violations of Sections 9.1 and 9.3 will not be the subject of grievances under Article 40

ARTICLE 10 – REASONABLE ACCOMMODATION AND DISABILITY SEPARATION

- 10.1 <u>Compliance With Applicable Law</u>. The University, Union, and employees will comply with all relevant federal and state laws and regulations, and with the provisions of University policy in providing reasonable accommodations to qualified individuals with disabilities.
- 10.2 Requests for Accommodation. An employee who believes that he or she suffers a disability and requires a reasonable accommodation to perform the essential functions of his or her position may request such an accommodation from the University's Human Resource Services Manager or designee. Employees requesting accommodation must cooperate with the University in discussing the need for and possible form of any accommodation. The employee must provide supporting medical documentation with any request for accommodation, and the University may require the employee to obtain a second medical opinion at University expense. Medical information disclosed to the University will be kept

confidential and disclosed on a need-to-know basis.

- 10.3 <u>Determinations Regarding Accommodations</u>. The University will determine whether an employee is eligible for a reasonable accommodation, and the accommodation, if any, to be provided.
- 10.4 <u>Disability Separation</u>. If the University determines that an employee is unable to perform the essential functions of the employee's position due to a disability that cannot be reasonably accommodated, the employee will be separated from service due to disability. Prior to any final decision regarding a disability separation, the University will notify the employee of its determination, and provide the employee with an opportunity to discuss that determination. Disability separation is not a disciplinary action.
- 10.5 Actions for Disputes Over Accommodation and Disability Separations.

 Employees may challenge issues relating to the University's determination regarding a request for accommodation using the University's Policy, 402-03, Accommodating Persons with Disabilities, including the internal grievance mechanism in that policy, and/or using those remedies available through applicable law. Disputes regarding these issues will not be subject of grievances under Article 41. Employees may challenge a disability separation through the grievance procedure.

ARTICLE 11 - SAFETY, HEALTH AND UNIFORMS

- 11.1 <u>Responsibility for Safety</u>. The University, employees and the Union share responsibility for workplace safety.
 - 11.1.1 The University will provide a work environment that complies with applicable safety standards established by the Washington Industrial Safety and Health Act (WISHA). The University will provide employees with required safety equipment, personal protective equipment and apparel.
 - (a) Employees who are required to wear footwear with safety toes will be reimbursed up to \$150 for the purchase of such footwear, which will be replaced on a fair wear-and-tear basis.
 - (b) The University will make available non-slip footwear appropriate for each employees' needs, (properly sized and fit) for custodial and food service employees, which will be replaced on a fair wear-and-tear basis. A committee consisting of two bargaining unit representatives and two non-bargaining unit representatives will be created to choose up to four (4) types of footwear from an industry standard company (i.e., "Shoes for Crews") for food service employees. A committee was previously developed to address footwear for custodial services employees and the parties may reconvene.

- 11.1.2 Employees and the University will comply with all safety practices and standards established by the University, including rules requiring that employees wear and/or use provided safety equipment, personal protective equipment and apparel. Employees must report damaged or missing safety equipment or other potentially unsafe practices or conditions to their supervisor within twenty-four (24) hours.
- 11.1.3 The Union and the University will work cooperatively on safety-related matters and encourage employees to work in a safe manner.
- 11.2 <u>Unsafe Working Conditions</u>. An employee who is given an assignment that he or she reasonably believes will be detrimental to his or her health will immediately notify his or her supervisor. The employee will not be required to perform the alleged unsafe assignment, and will not receive discipline for refusing to do so, until the matter has been reviewed with the employee's supervisor. If such a review does not resolve the matter, it will be referred to the University's Environmental Health and Safety staff. At the employee's request, a Union shop steward will participate in any review conducted pursuant to this section.
- 11.3 <u>Safety Committees</u>. The Union will designate an employee from its represented units to serve on the University-wide safety committee. In the event the University forms additional safety committees or sub-committees with responsibility for areas in which Union employees are working, the Union will be permitted to select a representative from its units to sit on any such committee. Safety committee meetings will be conducted in accordance with WAC 296-800-13020.
- 11.4 <u>Safety Training and Assessments</u>.
 - 11.4.1 The University will provide training to affected employees regarding prevention of back, repetitive motion and other common workplace injuries.
 - 11.4.2 Employees may request through their supervisors an assessment of their work station to address ergonomic and other safety issues, including issues involving use of video displays, furniture or equipment needs, and exposure to heat and cold. The University's safety officer will conduct such assessments. Recommendations for alterations to a job or workstation identified during an assessment will be shared with the affected employee and with his or her supervisor.
- 11.5 On-the-Job Injuries. An employee who suffers a work-related illness or injury must report that illness or injury to his or her supervisor within twenty-four (24) hours, unless the employee is prevented by incapacity from doing so. If the illness or injury is one for which time-loss payments are provided through the workers' compensation system, the employee may choose to receive only such time-loss payment, or may choose to use paid leave in combination with workers'

compensation benefits as follows:

- An employee choosing to use compensatory time, vacation leave, sick leave or personal holiday leave while receiving workers' compensation benefits will receive the full value of such paid leave in addition to his or her time-loss payments to the University.
- Employees will not be required to use Family Medical Leave for work-related illness or injuries covered by workers' compensation.
- 11.6 <u>Employer-Supplied Equipment</u>. All necessary equipment and tools required by the University will be furnished by, retained at, and maintained by the University. The individual employee will be responsible for any loss or damage to any item furnished by the University under this Article caused by the employee's negligence.
- 11.7 <u>University-Provided Radios</u>. Employees who work alone and outside the University's core business hours will be provided with a radio to report emergency situations.

11.8 Uniforms.

- 11.8.1 Employees in customer service positions, or in positions that may require work in student housing or dining facilities, may be required to wear shirts or uniforms identifying them as University employees.
- 11.8.2 The University will provide employees with required shirts or uniforms. Full-time employees required to wear University-provided clothing on a daily basis will receive five (5) shirts or uniforms at the time of hire. Part-time employees, and employees who wear University-provided clothing on specified occasions, will receive a supply of shirts or uniforms at the time of hire appropriate to their job requirements and schedule. Shirts or uniforms will be repaired or replaced by the University at its election on a fair wear-and-tear basis.
- 11.8.3 Prior to making a decision to purchase or modify shirts, uniforms or special clothing, affected employee groups will be given the opportunity to provide input into the color, fabric, and style of required clothing items.
- 11.8.4 All shirts and uniforms provided by the University will be worn in accordance with applicable rules and safety regulations. Employees are required to return all shirts and uniforms supplied pursuant to this section upon separation from employment.

ARTICLE 12 – DRUG AND ALCOHOL FREE WORKPLACE

12.1 <u>Drug-Free Workplace</u>. All employees must report to work in a condition fit to perform their assigned duties unimpaired by alcohol or drugs. The University and

- all employees must comply with the provisions of the Drug-Free Schools and Communities Act, the Drug-Free Schools and Campuses Regulations, the provisions of WAC 172-64 (Alcohol Policy at Eastern Washington University), and the University's Drug and Alcohol Abuse Prevention policy.
- 12.2 <u>Possession of Alcohol and Illegal Drugs</u>. Employees may not use or possess alcohol while on duty, except when authorized by the University as part of a University-sponsored event. The possession or use of illegal drugs or marijuana is strictly prohibited. Marijuana is still an illegal controlled substance under federal law.
- Prescription and Over-the-Counter Medications. Employees taking physicianprescribed or over-the-counter medications must notify their supervisor of that fact if there is a substantial likelihood that such medication will affect job safety. Upon receiving such notice, the employee's supervisor will make all reasonable efforts to temporarily alter the employee's work assignment to permit the employee to remain on the job while taking medication. Where there are no reasonable alternatives for reassignment, the employee will be placed on leave while on medication.
- 12.4 <u>Employees Subject to Drug and Alcohol Testing</u>. Employees required to have a Commercial Driver's License ("CDL") are subject to pre-employment, post-accident, random and reasonable suspicion testing in accordance with applicable federal regulations.
- 12.5 <u>Discipline for Violations</u>. An employee who violates the provisions of this article or the laws, regulations and policies it incorporates, may be subject to disciplinary action, up to and including discharge.
- 12.6 Reopener Regarding Drug and Alcohol Testing Policies. During the term of this Agreement, the University may reopen the Agreement for the sole purpose of negotiating a drug and alcohol testing policy applicable to all employee groups within the University.

ARTICLE 13 – STAFFING

- 13.1 <u>Staffing Concerns</u>. The parties recognize that the University is a growing institution and that growth involves changes in the size and scope of the University's facilities and staffing needs. Employees are encouraged to bring concerns about workload issues to the attention of their supervisors.
- 13.2 <u>Lines of Authority</u>. The University will ensure that the reporting authority for each employee is clearly defined.

ARTICLE 14 - CONFIDENTIALITY

14.1 <u>Confidentiality of Employees' Personal Information</u>. Personal and medical information maintained in University records, including information stored in

electronic form, will be maintained, accessed, and used in a confidential manner. The University will comply with RCW 42.56.230 (3) and 42.56.250 and will not release personal information to third parties, including disclosures via the Internet, to the extent that disclosure would violate an employee's right to privacy as defined by RCW 42.56.050, unless disclosure is otherwise compelled by the University's legal obligations or by court order.

- 14.2 Requests for Employee Personal Information. The University will promptly notify affected employees when it receives a request by a third party to release confidential, personal information, including personal information related to the employee's job performance contained in the employee's official personnel file, or when the University proposes to release such information on its own initiative. Affected employees will be provided with seventy-two (72) hours following the notice to consult with the University's Public Records Officer or designee regarding the potential disclosure. Following consultation, the employee will be permitted an additional seven (7) calendar days, unless a longer period is mutually agreed, in which to seek a legal order precluding the disclosure. Where the information proposed for release would affect a group of employees, the employer will also provide the Union with written notice of the request.
- 14.3 <u>Protection of Social Security Numbers</u>. The University will not use employees' social security numbers except as permitted by law. Social security numbers will not be requested or required on timesheets, leave slips or other routine University forms unrelated to payroll or benefits. The University will redact employees' social security numbers from any document produced pursuant to a Public Disclosure Act request.
- 14.4 <u>Compliance With University Confidentiality Expectations</u>. Employees will comply with the University's confidentiality expectations with respect to information disclosed to them in the course of their job duties. The University will notify employees of these expectations and conduct training as appropriate for employees exposed to confidential information.

ARTICLE 15 – PERSONNEL FILES

- 15.1 <u>Maintenance of Official Personnel Files</u>. The University will maintain an official personnel file for each employee, which will be kept in Human Resources Services. No material will be entered into the official personnel file more than one (1) year after its creation. Performance, constructive action or disciplinary documents relating to the employee that are not included in the official personnel file may not be used as evidence in any grievance arbitration regarding discipline of the employee.
- 15.2 Access to Official Personnel Files.
 - 15.2.1 Upon request, employees may inspect the contents of their official personnel file.

- With written approval of the employees, the Union may review employees' official personnel files.
- 15.2.3 Authorized management representatives with a legitimate business need; supervisors in the employee's chain of command; and Human Resources, Budget and Payroll Services representatives may access employees' personnel files. A record will be kept with the file of the names of persons who have reviewed the file other than Human Resources, Budget and Payroll Services personnel.
- Employees and the Union may request copies of documents from official personnel files as part of a review of the file under this Section. The University may charge for copy requests of greater than fourteen (14) pages at a rate determined in accord with the Public Records Act.
- 15.3 Employee-Supplied Information. Materials placed in an employee's personnel file regarding performance or discipline will first be provided to the employee. Employees who challenge or dispute material included in their personnel file, including the content of performance evaluations, may provide responsive material for inclusion in their file. Employees may also place information relating to their performance or qualification in their personnel file to document performance improvement or special achievement.

15.4 Removal of Information.

- 15.4.1 An employee may request that the University's chief human resources officer remove from his or her personnel file material that he or she believes to be false, irrelevant, or improperly included in his or her file. Information related to alleged misconduct that is determined to be false will be promptly destroyed; provided that the University may retain copies of such material if it is relevant to actual or reasonably anticipated legal action.
- 15.4.2 Upon written request, records of performance evaluation will be removed from employee personnel files after six (6) years; provided there are no on-going related performance concerns. Written requests may be submitted by employees only at the time of their annual performance evaluation or within thirty (30) calendar days of their employment anniversary date, whichever is later.
- 15.4.3 Records of constructive action or written reprimands given to employees will be removed from their personnel files after three (3) years if the employee has not received subsequent discipline based in whole or in part on the constructive action or written reprimand; provided, that this paragraph will not apply to written reprimands for sexual harassment, discrimination, violation of the University's Drug-Free Workplace policy, theft, insubordination, violence in the workplace, or other misconduct of similar severity.

- 15.4.4 Records of disciplinary actions involving reductions in pay, suspensions or demotions, and written reprimands not removed after three (3) years will be removed from employees' personnel files after seven (7) years if:
 - (a) Circumstances do not warrant a longer retention period;
 - (b) There has been no subsequent discipline; and
 - (c) The employee submits a written request for its removal. Nothing in this section will prevent the University from agreeing to an earlier removal date, unless to do so would violate RCW 41.06.450.
- 15.5 <u>Medical Information</u>. Medical information regarding an employee will be kept in a separate file and maintained in a confidential manner in accordance with state and federal law.
- 15.6 <u>Working Files</u>. The University will not maintain records regarding employee activities or performance separate from the employee's official personnel file after the completion of the employee's performance evaluation.

ARTICLE 16 – EMPLOYEE STATUS REPORTS

- 16.1 Monthly Reports. The University will provide to the Union and the Local 931 (e-mail box), on a monthly basis, the following information for each employee in the bargaining unit: employee identification number, name, position title, position number, mailing address, work phone number, monthly salary (including range and step), work location and county, supervisor, job class code and title, date of hire, bargaining unit code and title, percentage of employment, separation date, premium pay, PERS plan, Health Care Plan including tier and dental, overtime exempt or overtime eligible status and seniority date.
- 16.2 <u>Electronic Transfer</u>. Information supplied pursuant to this article will be sent to the Union headquarters and Local 931 (e-mail box) in a mutually agreeable electronic format.

ARTICLE 17 – POSITIONS

- 17.1 <u>Types of Bargaining Unit Positions</u>. Bargaining unit positions may be regular, cyclic, temporary, or project positions, which for purposes of this Agreement are defined as follows:
 - 17.1.1 <u>Regular Positions</u>. Regular positions are scheduled to work twelve (12) months per year.
 - 17.1.2 Cyclic Positions. Cyclic positions are scheduled to work less than

twelve (12) full months each year due to known, recurring periods in the fiscal year when the position is not needed. Before the start of each fiscal year, incumbents of cyclic positions will be informed, in writing, of their scheduled periods of leave without pay in the ensuing cycle. Such periods of leave without pay will not constitute a break in service.

- 17.1.3 Project Positions. Project positions are positions of specific duration of longer than six (6) months. Project employees are eligible for University-provided benefits, including leave, insurance and retirement benefits, on the same basis as regular employees. The University may create project positions in situations where the position is contingent upon state, federal, local, grant, or other special funding of specific and of time-limited duration, and/or where the work to be performed by the position is project-based and of a time-limited nature. The University will notify employees at the time of hire of the project nature of the position and the anticipated ending date of the project position.
- 17.1.4 <u>Temporary Positions</u>. The University may create temporary positions to fill vacancies caused by the absence of a regular, cyclic or project employee; to address fluctuations in workload; or to meet needs in situations where there is insufficient work or resources to support a regular, cyclic or project position. Employees filling temporary positions may not work more than one thousand fifty (1050) hours in a twelve (12) consecutive month period. Temporary employees who work more than three hundred fifty (350) hours in a consecutive twelve (12)-month period will become Represented Temporary Employees and will be included in the bargaining unit as specified in Appendix A.
- 17.2 <u>Exemption of Bargaining Unit Positions</u>. The University will inform the Union if a bargaining unit position is reallocated in a manner that exempts the position from the bargaining unit.
- 17.3 <u>Full-Time and Part-Time Employment</u>. The University may fill positions on either a full-time or part-time basis, which for purposes of this Agreement are defined as follows:
 - 17.3.1 <u>Full-Time Employment</u>. Full-time employees are regularly scheduled to work forty (40) hours in a workweek.
 - 17.3.2 <u>Part-time Employment</u>. Part-time employees are regularly scheduled to work at least twenty (20) hours, but less than forty (40) hours in a workweek. In this Agreement, when any benefit is prorated for part-time employees, such employees will receive a portion of the full-time benefit based on the percentage their monthly schedule bears to full-time employment.
- 17.4 Assignments.

- 17.4.1 The University may reassign an employee to another position in the same classification. Such reassignment will not result in a change of salary or periodic increment date.
- 17.4.2 Employees who accept a temporary assignment to a different classification will have the right to revert to their former position or to an equivalent position at the conclusion of the temporary assignment.

ARTICLE 18 – CLASSIFICATION

- 18.1 <u>Classification Plan</u>. Effective July 1, 2007, the University will adopt the classification plan adopted and maintained by OFM/State Human Resources.
- 18.2 <u>Position Classification/Reclassification</u>. The University's chief human resources officer or designee will allocate each bargaining unit position to the appropriate classification in the OFM/State Human Resources classification plan, and will change the allocation of a position that has undergone a permanent change in duties and responsibilities.

18.3 Position Review.

- 18.3.1 Either an employee or the University may request an audit of the duties and responsibilities of a position he/she/it believes is not allocated to the proper class. Employees requesting such an audit are expected to notify the Union at the time of their request.
- 18.3.2 Job audits will be performed and reclassification decisions will be made by the University's Human Resources Services staff according to the University's Classification Process. The affected employee(s) and the Union will be notified of the outcome of a job audit in writing. In the event of a reallocation that results in removal of a position from the bargaining unit, the written notice will describe the manner in which the bargaining unit work is being distributed, including the classification and position(s) of any employee(s) absorbing work from the reallocated position.
- 18.3.3 If an employee disagrees with a classification decision made by the Human Resources staff, the employee may request review of that decision through the Director of OFM/State Human Resources within 30 (thirty) calendar days of receiving the final allocation decision from the University. Should the employee disagree with the Director's decision, the employee may further appeal the matter to the Washington Personnel Resources Board within 30 (thirty) calendar days of being provided the written decision of the Director. The Board will render a decision, which will be final and binding. Decisions regarding appropriate classification will be reviewed in accordance with this Section and will not be subject to the grievance procedure specified in Article 40 of this Agreement.

18.4 <u>Effect of Reallocation</u>. Changes to positions that have been reallocated, and the impact of any such changes on the incumbent employee, will be determined in accord with the University's Classification Process.

ARTICLE 19 - COMPENSATION

19.1 Base Wages Increases

- 19.1.1 ★ Effective July 1, 2019, all salary ranges and steps of the Salary Schedule in effect on June 30, 2019, will be increased by two percent (2.0%), as reflected in Appendix B. See 19.1.4-EWU employees will receive a 3% increase on July 1, 2019
- 19.1.2 ★ Effective July 1, 2020, all salary ranges and steps of the Salary Schedule in effect on June 30, 2020, will be increased by two percent (2.0%), as reflected in Appendix C. See 19.1.4 EWU employees will receive a 3% increase on July 1, 2020
- 19.1.3 Employees who are employed with the University on July 1, 2019 will receive \$100 signing payment on the July 25, 2019 pay date.
- 19.1.4 In the event the state legislature funds a higher total across-the-board increase for the contract term for the collective bargaining agreement between the State of Washington and the Washington Federation of State Employees at the state general government table for the 2019-2021 negotiations, the University agrees to match the increase or provide the increases described above; whichever is greater. Effective July 1, 2019, the University agrees to adopt classification adjustments adopted at the 2019-2021 WFSE General Government negotiations table.
- 19.2 Effective July 1, 2015, current employees who are compensated at less than \$15 per hour will be advanced within their current range to the step in the range that is closest to \$15 per hour. If the range maximum is less than \$15, the employee will be advanced to the top of the range. Probationary employees will be placed two (2) steps below the salary range steps listed above and will move to these posted range/steps upon successful completion of probation.
- 19.3 <u>Step M</u>. All employees will progress to Step M six (6) years after being assigned to Step L in their permanent salary range.
- 19.4 Pay for Performing the Duties of a Higher Classification. Employees who are assigned the full scope of duties and responsibilities of a position in a higher classification for a period of more than two (2) consecutive work days will be paid at the step in the higher range which is nearest to a two (2) step increase from the employees' normal step.

- 19.5 <u>Establishing Salaries for New Employees</u>. The University will assign newly hired employees to the appropriate range and step of the salary schedule.
- 19.6 <u>Periodic Increases</u>. Employees will receive periodic increases as follows:
 - 19.6.1 Employees who are hired at the minimum step of the pay range will receive a two (2)- step increase to base salary following completion of six (6) months of service, and an additional two (2)- step increase annually thereafter, until they reach the top of the pay range.
 - 19.6.2 Employees who are hired above the minimum step of the salary range will receive a two (2) step increase annually until they reach the top of the pay range.
 - 19.6.3 Employees in classes that have pay ranges shorter than a standard range will receive their periodic increases at the same intervals as employees in classes with standard ranges.
 - 19.6.4 All periodic increases will be effective the first day of the month closest to the date on which the employee's hire date (or probationary period end date) falls.
- 19.7 <u>Salary Assignment Upon Promotion or Reallocation</u>.
 - 19.7.1 Employees promoted to a position in a higher class will be advanced to a step of the range for the new class that is at least two (2) steps higher. The salary will be based on the employee's education and experience. The appointing authority may approve an increase beyond this minimum requirement, not to exceed the maximum of the salary range.
 - 19.7.2 An employee occupying a position that is reallocated to an existing class with a lower salary maximum will be Y rated. Employees who are Y rated will remain at their current salary and will not receive any cost of living adjustment or salary increases until their current salary falls within the University's range.
- 19.8 <u>Transfer and Reassignments</u>. Employees who transfer or are reassigned to a position within their class or within their range will retain their current base salary.
- 19.9 <u>Reversion</u>. Employees who do not successfully complete a trial service period and revert to the class in which the employee most recently held a position, or move to a classification in the same series with a lower salary range, will receive the base salary they received prior to their promotion.
- 19.10 <u>Part-Time Employment</u>. Monthly compensation for part-time employment will be pro-rated based on the ratio of hours worked to hours required for full-time employment.

- 19.11 Shift Premium. Employees assigned to work a schedule in which four (4) or more hours fall between the hours of 5:00 p.m. and 8:00 a.m. will receive additional compensation of \$0.75 per hour for every hour or portion thereof worked. An employee assigned to a shift that qualifies for shift differential pay will receive the same shift differential for authorized periods of paid leave, or when assigned to a different shift for less than a full work week.
- 19.12 <u>Pay for Floating Schedules</u>. Employees assigned to floating work schedules will be paid at a rate two (2) salary ranges higher than the range assigned to their classification.
- 19.13 <u>Standby Pay</u>. Employees of the Office of Information Technology may be assigned to standby status by the University during off-hours and on designated weekends. Standby status will involve the following:
 - 19.13.1 Employees will receive a minimum of seventy-two (72) hours notice of their assignment to standby status. Standby periods will be rotated among qualified, eligible staff within the business unit on an equitable basis. Absent exceptional circumstances, employees will not be required to serve in standby status more than seven (7) calendar days per month.
 - 19.13.2 While on standby status, employees will be provided with a University cell phone, required to remain available for work-related calls and, if necessary, return to work.
 - 19.13.3 Standby status will not be considered hours worked, and will not run concurrently with work time. While on standby status, employees will be paid a rate of three dollars (\$3) per hour.
- 19.14 <u>Multilingual/Sign Language/Braille Premium Pay</u>. Whenever a classified position has a bona fide requirement for regular use of competent skills in more than one language, sign language (AMESLAN), and/or Braille, the University will authorize premium pay of two (2) steps above the level normally assigned for that position; provided that this premium will not apply in those instances where the position is allocated to a class that requires these skills.
- 19.15 <u>Special Pay</u>. The University may designate a position for special pay in the following circumstances:
 - 19.15.1 When a unique configuration of work requires skills, duties, or working conditions beyond those typically required of comparable positions;
 - 19.15.2 To alleviate employment problems such as recruitment and/or retention;

- 19.15.3 When failure to grant special pay could result in retention problems and seriously jeopardize University operations; and
- 19.15.4 To prevent salary inversion or compression problems with other classes in the same or related series which have been granted special pay.
- 19.15.5 See Appendix D for a list of positions approved for special pay and the associated job duties.

ARTICLE 20 - HOURS OF WORK AND OVERTIME

20.1 Workweek.

- 20.1.1 Except as provided below or otherwise established in writing, the workweek for purposes of determining overtime eligibility will begin at 12:01 a.m. Monday and will conclude Sunday at 12:00 midnight. Employees will not regularly be scheduled to work more than forty (40) hours in a workweek.
- 20.1.2 The work period for campus police officers assigned to a 7(k) schedule will be a recurring period of up to twenty-eight (28) days established in writing.
- 20.2 <u>Schedules</u>. Employees may work one of the following schedules:
 - 20.2.1 Regular Work Schedules. The regular work schedule for full-time employees will consist of five (5) consecutive and uniformly scheduled days with eight (8) hours of work in a seven (7) day period. Uniformly scheduled means a daily repetition of the same working hours and a weekly repetition of the same working days. The University will determine the starting and ending times and workdays based on the requirements of the position and operational need.

20.2.2 Alternate Work Schedules.

- (a) Employees may be assigned to work weeks and work shifts of different lengths in order to meet business and customer service needs or in response to employee request. For full-time employees, alternate schedules will consist of forty (40) hours of work, with at least two (2) consecutive days off, in a seven (7) day period. Absent mutual agreement, alternate schedules will not include split shifts.
- (b) Upon employee request, the University will consider allowing an employee to work an alternate schedule with flexible starting and ending times set by agreement between the employee and his or her supervisor. Employee requests to work such a schedule will be granted or denied based on operating needs.

- 20.2.3 <u>7(k) Schedule</u>. Campus Police may be assigned to work a schedule that repeats in a period of up to twenty-eight (28) calendar days.
- 20.2.4 Floating Work Schedules. Floating work schedules may be used by the University in the Custodial Supervisors and Leads, Maintenance Custodians, Dining Services, Stage Manager, Recreation and Athletic Specialists and Transportation Services departments and for other positions as deemed appropriate by the Union and the University. Vacant positions may also be assigned a floating schedule. Employees working floating work schedules will have assigned daily hours that may vary during a workweek to meet operational needs. Floating work schedules will include at least two (2) consecutive days off in a seven (7) day period; days off will generally be the same from workweek to workweek. Any split shifts required of employees working a floating work schedule will include no more than two segments in a day.
- 20.3 <u>Schedule Changes</u>. The University may change the schedule of employees working a regular schedule or who are assigned to work an alternate schedule (as provided in Section 20.2.2(a), subject to the following:
 - Temporary Schedule Changes. In the event the University initiates a 20.3.1 temporary schedule change, the employee will be notified in writing of the change at least seven (7) calendar days in advance; provided that the notice shall be at least two (2) days in the case of schedule changes for campus police working a 7(k) schedule. The day that notification is given is considered the first day of notice. Temporary changes to such employee's work schedule may be made with less than seven (7) days' notice (two (2) days for 7(k) schedules); provided that in the event a scheduled employee is assigned a temporary schedule change with less notice for reasons other than the employee's request, the employee will be given the option to work his or her normal schedule in addition to the modified schedule. A temporary schedule change is defined as a change lasting twenty-one (21) calendar days or less. Upon written request the supervisor may allow the employee to waive the seven (7) days' notice period. The supervisor will notify the employee of their decision in writing.
 - 20.3.2 <u>Permanent Schedule Changes</u>. In the event the University initiates a permanent schedule change, the employee will be given fourteen (14) calendar days prior written notice. The day notification is given is considered the first day of notice.
- 20.4 Additional Work for Cyclic Positions. When additional work is required of a cyclic position during a period for which the position is scheduled for leave without pay, the work will be offered to the incumbent. If the incumbent declines the offer, the University will offer the work to other qualified employees who are in cyclic year leave without pay status who have expressed an interest according to

seniority.

20.5 <u>Work Interruptions During Off-Duty Time</u>. Time spent by employees whose off-duty hours are interrupted by work-related calls requiring more than a de minimis response will be considered hours worked, with a minimum of one-half (½) hour compensation for each separate situation.

20.6 Overtime.

- 20.6.1 <u>Eligibility</u>. All bargaining unit employees are eligible for overtime.
 - (a) Overtime Work—Equal Distribution. Overtime will be distributed among qualified employees on a rotating basis established by the University.
 - (b) Overtime Computation. Overtime will be compensated at a rate of one and one-half (1½) times the employee's regular rate of pay. Overtime hours, as defined in this section, will be rounded upward to the nearest one half (½) hour.
 - (c) Overtime Computation. For purposes of calculating overtime eligibility, all hours spent performing assigned duties and all paid leave will be considered hours worked; leave without pay, additional compensation for time worked on a holiday, and call back bonus pay do not constitute hours worked. There will be no duplication or pyramiding of overtime.
- 20.6.2 Overtime Hours for Employees Working Regular, Alternate, Floating or Flexible Schedules. The following will constitute overtime for employees working any schedule other than a 7(k) schedule:
 - (a) Regularly scheduled employees who work beyond eight (8) hours in a day;
 - (b) Employees on alternate work schedules who work beyond ten (10) hours in a day; and
 - (c) All hours worked beyond forty (40) in a work week;
- 20.6.3 Overtime Hours for Employees Working a 7(k) Schedule: The following will constitute overtime for employees working a 7(k) schedule:
 - (a) All hours worked beyond the employee's regularly scheduled shift; and
 - (b) All hours worked beyond the maximum straight-time hours permitted under Section 7(k) of the Fair Labor Standards Act

- for law enforcement employees working a work period of the length established by the University pursuant to this Article.
- (c) Employees who are assigned by the University to appear in court or work at special events outside of their regularly scheduled hours of work, will receive a minimum of four (4) hours of overtime pay for such assignments.
- 20.6.4 <u>Overtime Authorization</u>. Working overtime without authorization by the employee's supervisor may result in disciplinary action.

20.7 <u>Compensatory Time</u>.

- 20.7.1 At the employee's election, the employee may accrue compensatory time in lieu of receiving overtime pay. Compensatory time will accrue at the rate of time and one-half for each overtime hour worked. An employee will not be allowed to accumulate more than eighty (80) hours of compensatory time at a time, and any accrued compensatory time may be cashed out at any time by the employee.
- 20.7.2 Compensatory time off must be scheduled in advance with the approval of the employee's supervisor.
- 20.7.3 All compensatory time must be used by June 30th of each year. If compensatory time balances are not scheduled to be used by the employee by April of each year, the supervisor will contact the employee to review his or her schedule. The employee's compensatory time balance will be cashed out the first regular payday following June 30th or when the employee separates from the Employer.
- 20.8 <u>Additional Hours for Part-Time Employees</u>. Part-time employees assigned to work hours beyond their regularly scheduled hours will receive additional pay at their regular hourly rate for such hours up to a total of forty (40) hours in a workweek. Hours worked beyond forty (40) in a workweek will be considered overtime.
- 20.9 <u>Call Back Pay</u>. When a regularly scheduled employee has left the workstation and is required to return to the workstation outside of regularly scheduled hours, the employee will receive three (3) hours bonus pay plus time actually worked. The bonus pay will be compensated at the regular rate; time worked will be compensated at time and one-half. Time worked immediately preceding the regular shift does not constitute call back, provided time worked does not exceed two (2) hours or notice of at least eight (8) hours has been given.
- 20.10 <u>Meal and Rest Periods</u>. The University and the Union agree to meal and break periods that vary from and supersede the paid meal period requirements of WAC 296-126-092.

- 20.10.1 Employees will receive a minimum of one-half (½) hour off, without pay, for a meal during any shift lasting longer than five (5) hours. In the event that an employee's meal period is interrupted, the meal period will be considered time worked.
- 20.10.2 Employees will receive a fifteen (15) minute paid rest period for each four (4) hours worked. In the event that an employee's rest period is interrupted it will be rescheduled.
- 20.10.3 Meal and Rest Periods for Employees Working Straight Shifts.
 - (a) Campus police and plant operators working straight shifts will not receive a paid meal period, but will be permitted to eat intermittently as time allows during their shifts while remaining on duty. Meal periods for employees on straight shifts do not require relief from duty.
 - (b) Campus police and plant operators working straight shifts will be allowed rest periods of fifteen (15) minutes for each one-half shift of four (4) or more hours worked at or near the middle of each one-half shift of four (4) or more hours. Rest periods do not require relief from duty. Where the nature of the work allows employees to take intermittent rest periods equivalent to fifteen (15) minutes for each half shift, scheduled rest periods are not required.
- 20.10.4 Rest periods may not be used for late arrival or early departure from work and rest and meal periods may not be combined. Meal periods may not be used for late arrival or early departure from work except in exceptional circumstances and with prior approval by the employee's supervisor.
- 20.11 <u>Timesheets</u>. Employees are required to submit complete and accurate electronic time sheets. In the event that a time sheet is revised or changed, the supervisor will promptly notify the employee.

ARTICLE 21 – HEALTH INSURANCE

21.1 <u>Health Care Agreement</u>. The University will implement the terms of the coalition agreement on health care for the term of this Agreement reached under the provisions of RCW 41.80.020.

ARTICLE 22 – VEBA

22.1 <u>Voluntary Employees' Benefit Association Medical Expense Plan.</u> The University will maintain its Voluntary Employees' Benefit Association Medical

Expense Plan ("VEBA Plan") during the term of this Agreement. All eligible employees who retire during a calendar year will participate in the VEBA Plan unless a majority of retirement eligible employees determines through a majority vote that they do not wish to participate in the VEBA Plan during that calendar year. Voting to determine participation in the VEBA Plan will be conducted according to the University's VEBA Procedures.

ARTICLE 23 – TRAVEL

23.1 <u>Travel Expense Reimbursement</u>. Employees required to travel in order to perform their duties will be reimbursed for any authorized travel expenses (e.g., mileage and/or per diem) in accord with the regulations established by the Office of Financial Management and University policy.

ARTICLE 24 – LICENSURE AND CERTIFICATION

- 24.1 License and Certification Fees. If the University requires an employee to obtain a license or certification after hire, or maintain a license or certification as a requirement of the employee's position, the University will pay the cost of obtaining and/or maintaining that license or certification; provided that this section will not apply to costs associated with obtaining or maintaining non- commercial driver's licenses. If the University agrees for a new Information Technology employee to obtain a license or certification as a condition of employment, the employee agrees to reimburse the direct cost of the license or certification in an amount of \$3,000 or greater if they voluntarily resign from employment within eighteen (18) months of the date the license or certification is obtained.
- 24.2 <u>Continuing Education Requirements</u>. Employees will be permitted to use work time to complete continuing education requirements associated with required licensure or certification. With advance supervisory approval, the University will pay the costs associated with continuing education requirements.

ARTICLE 25 – EMPLOYEE DEVELOPMENT AND TRAINING

- 25.1 <u>Training Program</u>. The University recognizes the importance of an educated workforce as a resource and the value of training in developing and maintaining job skills and improving employee performance. Employee training opportunities will be identified, evaluated, and provided in accord with the University's Employee Development and Training Policy.
- 25.2 <u>Tuition Waiver Program</u>. Employees who have completed their probation period are eligible to participate in the University's tuition waiver program for both campus and on-line state support programs as provided in RCW 28B.15.558 and University policy. Eligible employees may enroll in up to ten (10) credit hours per term at a cost not to exceed five dollars (\$5) per employee per term, plus applicable fees. Eligible employees wishing to audit or challenge classes may do so for a charge not to exceed five dollars (\$5) per employee per term.

- 25.3 Time Spent in Required or Approved Training. Time spent in training required or approved by the University will be considered work time.
- 25.4 Retraining Because of Technological Change. Whenever a bargaining unit position is being eliminated, reduced or phased out due to technological changes, the University will make reasonable efforts to retrain affected employees so they may qualify for new positions to be established by the University or gain access to existing positions requiring these skills.
- 25.5 Police employees will receive a minimum of ten (10) hours above the WSTC Mandatory Core Training of 24 hours per year.

ARTICLE 26 – COMMUTE TRIP REDUCTION AND PARKING

- 26.1 Commute Trip Reduction and Parking Programs. The University will provide commute trip reduction and parking programs for all employees covered by this Agreement on the same basis these programs are provided to all other University employees.
- 26.2 The University will designate a section of its free parking lot for use by employees working outside normal business hours on those days when there is actual or anticipated snowfall.
- 26.3 Employees who work an evening or night shift may park their vehicles closer to their work location as needed for safety purposes. Employees may request a safety escort in accordance with University policy 603-01, Campus Safety, Security, and Crime Prevention.

ARTICLE 27 – CHILDCARE

Access to EWU Children's Center. The University and the Union recognize 27.1 that family life has a significant impact upon employees' work lives. The University agrees to provide bargaining unit employees with access to the EWU Children's Center on the same basis as any non-student in the University community.

ARTICLE 28 - HOLIDAYS

A. Eight (8) Hour Paid Holidays. The following days are paid holidays for all 28.1 eligible employees:

New Year's Day January 1 Martin Luther King Jr.'s Birthday

Third Monday in January Presidents' Day Third Monday in February Memorial Day Last Monday in May

Independence Day July 4

Labor Day First Monday in September Veterans' Day

November 11

Thanksgiving Day Native American Heritage Day Christmas Day Personal Holiday Fourth Thursday in November The Day After Thanksgiving December 25

B. Unpaid Holidays. Holidays for Reasons of Faith and Conscience. Employees will be entitled to two (2) unpaid holidays per calendar year for faith or conscience as authorized by state law. Faith or conscience holidays will be governed by the University's Holiday's and Leave Policy.

When a holiday falls on a Saturday, the Friday before will be the holiday. When a holiday falls on a Sunday, the following Monday will be the holiday.

- 28.2 <u>Holiday Pay</u>. Eligible full-time employees will receive eight (8) hours of pay at their straight-time rate for each holiday. Part-time employees will receive holiday pay on a prorated basis.
- 28.3 Eligibility for Holiday Pay. Employees are eligible for holiday pay if they are in paid status on their regular, scheduled work day preceding the holiday. In addition, cyclic employees who are scheduled to work less than a full month in a month in which a holiday falls will receive pay for the holiday if they were in paid status on their last scheduled work day preceding the holiday. Employees whose employment is terminated immediately prior to a holiday are not entitled to holiday pay.
- 28.4 <u>Hours Worked on a Holiday</u>. In addition to holiday pay described in Section 28.2, employees required to work on a holiday will receive pay at their overtime rate for all hours worked on the holiday.
- Alternate Schedules. Employees who have requested or chosen to work alternate schedules who are normally scheduled to work more than eight (8) hours on a day observed as a holiday may use vacation leave, compensatory time, or leave without pay to make up the difference between the employee's normally scheduled shift and the eight (8) hours of holiday pay. Full-time employees who are required by the University to work a schedule other than eight (8) hours will be paid at their straight time rate for the hours they are scheduled to work on that day.
- 28.6 <u>Holiday Observance</u>. When the observed holiday falls on the employee's scheduled work day, that day will be considered the holiday. When an observed holiday falls on the employee's scheduled day off, he or she will be permitted to take an alternate day off during the week in which the holiday is observed. Employees must schedule any such alternate days off in advance with the approval of their supervisors. Employees may elect to receive equivalent compensatory time in lieu of an alternate day off.
 - 28.6.1 Employees whose scheduled shifts begin on one calendar day and end on the next calendar day will observe the holiday on the shift that

begins on the holiday.

- 28.7 <u>Personal Holidays</u>. An employee may choose one workday as a personal holiday during each calendar year.
 - 28.7.1 Full-time employees will receive eight (8) hours off for a personal holiday. Employees may use vacation leave, compensatory time or leave without pay to make up the difference between the employee's normally scheduled shift and the eight (8) hours of holiday pay. Part-time employees will receive hours off on the same prorated basis that their monthly schedule bears to full-time employment.
 - 28.7.2 Employees will be permitted to take their selected day as the personal holiday if:
 - (a) The employee has received approval from their supervisor.
 - (b) The number of employees choosing a specific day off does not interfere with University operations or require the University to incur overtime.
 - 28.7.3 Personal holidays may not be carried over to the next calendar year.
 - 28.7.4 Part or all of a personal holiday may be donated to another employee for shared leave as provided in Article 31. Any remaining portions of a personal holiday must be taken as one (1) absence.
- 28.8 <u>Personal Leave Day.</u> An employee may choose one workday as a personal leave day during each calendar year.
 - 28.8.1 Full-time employees will receive eight (8) hours off for a personal leave day. Employees may use vacation leave, compensatory time or leave without pay to make up the difference between the employee's normally scheduled shift and the eight (8) hours of personal leave pay. Part-time employees will receive hours off on the same prorated basis that their monthly schedule bears to full-time employment.
 - 28.8.2 Employees will be permitted to take their selected day as the personal leave day if:
 - (a) The employee has received approval from their supervisor.
 - (b) The number of employees choosing a specific day off does not interfere with University operations or require the University to incur overtime.

28.8.3 Personal leave days may not be carried over to the next calendar year.

ARTICLE 29 – VACATION

29.1 Vacation Accrual.

29.1.1 Full-time employees will accrue vacation at the rates set forth below. Part-time employees will accrue vacation on a prorated basis.

During Years of Continuous	
<u>Employment</u>	Monthly Accrual Rate
1	8 hours
2	8 hours, 40 minutes
3	9 hours, 20 minutes
4	9 hours, 20 minutes
<u>During Years of Total State</u>	
<u>Employment</u>	Monthly Accrual Rate
5	10 hours
6	10 hours
7	11 hours
8	11 hours
9	11 hours
10	11 hours, 20 minutes
11	11 hours, 20 minutes
12	12 hours
13	12 hours, 40 minutes
14	13 hours, 20 minutes
15	14 hours
16-19	14 hours, 40 minutes
20+	15 hours, 20 minutes

- 29.1.2 Vacation hours will be credited at the end of the month accrued. Employees who are in unpaid status for more than ten (10) working days in a month will not accrue vacation leave during that month.
- 29.1.3 For purposes of this Section, an employee's state employment includes employment with any department, agency or institution of the state, excluding employment in the legislative or judicial branches, and employment in a temporary or student position not governed by civil service.
- Maximum Vacation Accrual. Employees may accrue vacation up to a maximum of two hundred forty (240) hours. An employee who has reached the maximum accrual level may continue to accrue vacation until his or her next anniversary date, at which time any vacation accrued in addition to the two hundred forty (240) hour maximum accrual will be extinguished. With the written approval of the appropriate Vice President, an employee may accrue more than two hundred

forty (240) hours of vacation when he or she is precluded from taking a previously scheduled vacation because of University needs. Any such written

approval will specify a timeline for the employee to use any excess vacation accrual, after which any excess vacation accrual will be extinguished.

29.3 Use and Scheduling of Vacation.

- 29.3.1 Except as provided in Section 29.3.5, vacation leave must be scheduled with the advance approval of the employee's supervisor. Vacation leave will be granted for the time requested by the employee; provided that the needs of the University department will not be substantially impaired. If the nature of the work makes it necessary to limit the number of employees on leave at the same time, the employee(s) with the greatest seniority will be given her/his choice of available vacation periods. Supervisors will promptly approve or deny requests for vacation but in no case more than seven (7) days following the request. Upon request, written reasons will be promptly provided to the employee if the requested vacation is denied.
- 29.3.2 Employees who desire to take their annual leave at a specific period in time will submit to the immediate supervisor, in writing, their request prior to April 1 for the following fiscal year. The immediate supervisor will compile and publish a list made up of these requests by May 1. Employees on said list will have priority, regardless of their seniority, over subsequent requests.
- 29.3.3 Once approved, an employee's vacation will not be cancelled absent emergency or other unplanned/unforeseen situations affecting department staffing needs.
- 29.3.4 At their election, employees may use vacation in place of or in addition to sick leave for any of the purposes described in Sections 30.2.3 and 30.2.4. Employees using vacation for this purpose are expected to provide their supervisor notice of their absence as described in Section 30.4.
- 29.3.5 Employees' accrued vacation balances will be charged for the actual time of any vacation used.

29.4 Transfer of Vacation.

- 29.4.1 Employees who move to another position at the University will not lose any accrued vacation as a result of the transfer or promotion. Such employees will be notified at the time of their appointment to the new position about any conflicts between any vacation they have prescheduled and the work schedule in their new area.
- 29.4.2 Employees who transfer from the University to another state agency or

state institution without a break in service will transfer their accrued but unused vacation to their new employer.

29.5 <u>Cash Out of Vacation</u>. Except for employees who elect to transfer vacation as provided in Section 29.4, upon termination employees will be paid for their accrued but unused vacation hours at a rate calculated in accord with Office of Financial Management guidelines; provided that in no event will the rate used for vacation cashouts be less than the employee's regular rate of pay.

ARTICLE 30 - SICK LEAVE

- 30.1 <u>Sick Leave Accrual</u>. Full-time employees will accrue sick leave at the rate of eight (8) hours for each completed calendar month of active service; provided that an employee does not have more than ten (10) days leave without pay in that month. Part-time employees will accrue sick leave on a prorated basis. Employees may accrue an unlimited amount of sick leave.
- 30.2 <u>Use of Accrued Sick Leave</u>. Employees' accrued sick leave balances will be charged for the actual time of any sick leave used. Accrued sick leave may be used only for:
 - 30.2.1 An absence resulting from an employee's mental or physical illness, injury, or health condition; to accommodate the employee's need for medical diagnosis, care, or treatment of a mental or physical illness, injury, or health condition; an employee's need for preventative medical care; medical, dental or optical appointments and for reasons allowed under the Minimum Wage Requirements and Labor Standards, RCW 49.46.210.
 - A period of quarantine following the exposure to a contagious disease during the period when attendance on duty would jeopardize the health of others;
 - 30.2.3 For reasons allowed under the Minimum Wage Requirements and Labor Standards, RCW 49.46.210, and for absences qualifying for leave under the Family Care Act, WAC 296-130. This includes
 - providing care for a family member with a mental or physical illness, injury, or health condition; care of a family member who needs medical diagnosis, care, or treatment of a mental or physical illness, injury or health condition; care for a family member who needs preventative medical care; or medical, dental or optical appointments. For purposes of this Article, the definition of a family member is defined as follows:
 - (a) A child, including a biological, adopted, or foster child, stepchild, or a child whom the employee stands in loco parentis, is a legal guardian, or is a de facto parent, regardless of age or

- dependency;
- (b) A biological, adoptive, de facto, or foster parent, stepparent, or legal guardian of an employee or the employee's spouse or registered domestic partner, or a person who stood in loco parentis when the employee was a minor child;
- (c) A spouse
- (d) A registered domestic partner;
- (e) A grandparent;
- (f) A grandchild; or
- (g) A sibling.
- 30.2.4 In accordance with RCW 49.46.210, when an employee's place of business has been closed by order of a public official for any health-related reason, or when an employee's child's school or place of care has been closed for such a reason. Health-related reason, as defined in WAC 296-128-600 (8), means a serious public health concern that could result in bodily injury or exposure to an infectious agent, biological toxin, or hazardous material. Health-related reason does not include closure for inclement weather.
- Absences that qualify for leave under the Domestic Violence Leave Act, Chapter 49-76 RCW and/or EWU policy 403-05, Employee Leave Related to Domestic Violence, Sexual Assault, & Stalking.
- 30.2.6 Absences that qualify for leave under the Military Family Leave Act, Chapter 49.77 RCW;
- 30.2.7 Bereavement leave in addition to leave provided by Section 32.4, or in circumstances not covered by Section 32.4, if such use is approved in advance by the employee's supervisor; and
- Other circumstances if authorized by the University's chief human resources officer.
- 30.3 <u>Sick Leave Conditions During Vacations</u>. When a condition identified in Section 30.2 arises while an employee is on vacation leave, the employee will be permitted upon notification to their supervisor, to use accrued sick leave in lieu of the approved vacation leave.
- 30.4 <u>Sick Leave Reporting and Verification</u>. Employees must notify their supervisor (or designee) as soon as reasonably possible when they will be absent due to illness or injury. If an employee is in a position where a relief replacement is necessary if they are absent, he or she will notify their supervisor at least two (2) hours prior to their scheduled time to report to work, whenever possible. The University may require a written medical verification for absences of three (3) or more consecutive days in accordance with RCW 49.46.210 (1)(b) and (c), or where there is reason to suspect sick leave abuse.

Pursuant to RCW 49.46.210 and WAC 196-128-660, requirements for verification may not result in an unreasonable burden or expense on the employee and may not exceed privacy or verification requirements otherwise established by law.

- 30.4.1 Employees who are required to provide written verification for a particular absence will receive an oral or written notice memorializing that fact and informing them of the reason for the requirement before returning to work.
- 30.5 Return to Duty Verification. An employee returning to work after a serious Health condition under the FMLA, obtaining emergency or urgent care, or sick leave absence of five (5) or more consecutive days may be required to provide written certification from his or her health care provider that the employee is able to return to work and perform the essential functions of the job with or without reasonable accommodation. Employees required to provide a return to duty release will receive an oral or written notice before returning to work memorializing that fact. The return to duty release must be received by the University before the employee returns to work.
- 30.6 Annual Sick Leave Cashout. In January following any year in which an employee
 - reaches a minimum accrual of four hundred eighty (480) hours of sick leave, the employee may receive cash at the employee's straight time rate for any unused sick leave hours accrued during the prior calendar year; provided that employees will not be permitted to reduce their sick leave balances below four hundred eighty (480) hours through sick leave cash out. Sick leave will be cashed out at a rate of one (1) hour's pay for each four (4) hours of sick leave. Hours cashed out will be deducted from employees' sick leave balance.
- 30.7 <u>Cash Out</u>. Upon retirement or death, an employee or his or her estate will receive cash at the employee's straight-time hourly rate for all sick leave hours. Sick leave will be cashed out at a rate of one (1) hour's pay for each four (4) hours of sick leave. In lieu of a cash payout for sick leave at retirement as provided by this section, an employee will receive the amount of any such payout in the form of a contribution to a medical reimbursement plan if the employee is eligible to participate in such a plan at the time of his or her retirement.
- 30.8 Reemployment of University Employees. Former University employees who are reemployed within three (3) years of separation will have their former sick leave balance restored for use as provided in this agreement; provided that this provision will not apply to employees whose accrued sick leave was cashed out upon retirement as provided in Section 30.6.

ARTICLE 31 – SHARED LEAVE

31.1 <u>Availability of Shared Leave</u>. As permitted by RCW 41.04.650 - 41.04.670 and by this Article, employees may donate accrued vacation leave, sick leave or

personal holidays to other state employees who have exhausted or are about to exhaust their own paid leave, and who have been called to military service; suffer from an extraordinary or severe injury, illness or impairment; or who have a relative or household member who is suffering from an extraordinary or severe illness, injury, or impairment; who have volunteered and been accepted into emergency volunteer service in response to a declaration of a state of emergency within the United States; or is a victim of domestic violence, sexual assault or stalking; needs time to bond and care for a newborn child after birth or to bond and care for a child after placement for adoption or foster care; is sick or temporarily disabled because of a pregnancy-related medical condition or miscarriage. For purposes of this article, the term relative includes the employee's spouse, registered domestic partner, sibling, child, stepchild, grandparent or parent; the term household member means persons residing in the employee's home who share reciprocal duties of care and financial support with the employee. The donation and use of Shared Leave will be governed by the latest iteration of the RCW and administered by the University's Shared Leave Policy, EWU 403-02.

ARTICLE 32 – ADDITIONAL REASONS FOR LEAVE

- 32.1 <u>Family Medical Leave</u>. Family Medical Leave will be administered according to the University's Family and Medical Leave policy. In the event that the benefits or requirements of state or federal law in effect at the time of a request for Family Medical Leave are more generous to employees than the University's policy, the University will comply with applicable law.
- Parental Leave. Employees may request parental leave for up to four (4) months, including any period of Family Medical Leave pursuant to Section 32.1, for the birth of the employee's child or the placement with the employee of an adopted or foster child. Parental leave, as defined by RCW 49.78, must be taken within one (1) year following the child's birth or placement. Employees may, at their choice, use compensatory time, vacation leave, personal holiday and unpaid leave in any combination during parental leave. During any period of parental leave not covered by Family Medical Leave, an employee who uses less than eight (8) hours of paid leave during a month may continue his or her health insurance coverage by paying the full premium cost for that insurance. The University may deny a request for parental leave beyond any period of Family Medical Leave based on operational necessity. A response to the leave request will be provided to the employee within fourteen (14) calendar days.
- 32.3 <u>Leave for Child Care Emergencies</u>. Employees who must miss work due to unforeseen child care emergencies may charge their absence to any accrued paid leave or to unpaid leave; provided that accrued compensatory time must be used before any other paid or unpaid leave. Employees may use no more than three (3) days per calendar year of their accrued sick leave and vacation leave, and may take no more than three (3) days of unpaid leave per calendar year, for child care emergencies. Employees using leave due to child care emergencies are not required to obtain advance approval prior to using leave, but must notify their

supervisors of their absence as soon as reasonably possible and no later than the start of their scheduled shift.

- 32.4 <u>Bereavement Leave</u>. Employees will be granted three (3) days of paid bereavement leave for the death of the employee's spouse, domestic partner, child, step-child, child-in-law, parent, step-parent parent-in-law, sibling, grandparent, step-grandparent, grandchild or household member (as defined in Article 31 Shared Leave). The term household member means persons residing in the employee's home who share reciprocal duties of care and financial support with the employee.
- 32.5 <u>Jury and Witness Leave</u>. Employees subpoenaed to appear for jury service or as a witness will receive pay at their regular rate of pay for work hours missed because of their required service. Employees must notify their supervisors upon receipt of a subpoena for jury or witness duty, keep their supervisors apprised of the schedule for their jury or witness duties, and report to work when the court schedule permits.

32.6 Military Leave.

32.6.1 Paid Leave.

(a) Employees will be entitled to military leave with pay not to exceed twenty-one (21) working days during each year, beginning October 1st and ending the following September 30th, in order to report for active duty, when called, or to take part in active training duty in such manner and at such time as

they may be ordered to active duty or active training duty in the Washington National Guard or the Army, Navy, Air Force, Coast Guard, or Marine Corps reserve of the United States or any organized reserve or armed forces of the United States. Such leave will be in addition to any vacation and sick leave to

which an employee is entitled and will not result in any reduction of benefits, performance ratings, privileges or pay. During paid military leave, the employee will receive his or her normal base pay.

- (b) Employees required to appear during working hours for a physical examination to determine physical fitness for military service will receive full pay for the time required to complete the examination.
- 32.6.2 <u>Unpaid Leave</u>. In addition to paid military leave provided by this section, employees will be granted a military leave of absence without pay for service in the armed forces of the United States or the State of Washington, or in connection with the military deployment of a spouse

during a period of military conflict, to the extent required by applicable state and federal law.

- 32.7 <u>Leave Requests</u>. Unless prohibited by military necessity, employees must provide the University with a copy of their orders at the time they request military leave. Requests for military leave will be made as soon as reasonably practical after the employee learns of the need for such leave.
- 32.8 <u>Inclement Weather</u>. If a work location remains fully operational but an employee is unable to report to work, must report to work late, or is unable to remain at work because of severe inclement weather, or conditions caused by severe inclement weather, the employee may use accrued compensatory time, personal holiday time or vacation leave, or take unpaid leave for the period of his or her absence.
- 32.9 <u>Suspended Operations</u>. The decision to suspend part or all of the University's operations because of emergency or other circumstances jeopardizing public health, safety or property, and the consequences of that decision on affected employees, will be governed by the University's Suspended Operations Policy. Employees will suffer no pay loss for the first one (1) day of suspended operations. The employer will distribute a campus wide e-mail for classified staff from Human Resources following suspended operations detailing how the suspension will be handled regarding time, leave, pay and make-up time. During suspended operations, essential personnel will receive premium pay at straight time for hours worked.

ARTICLE 33 – LEAVE OF ABSENCE

- 33.1 <u>Purposes</u>. In addition to the circumstances specified elsewhere in this Agreement, the University may approve a leave of absence for the following reasons:
 - 33.1.1 To accommodate an employee's illness, disability, or injury;
 - 33.1.2 To permit an employee to complete an educational program;
 - To permit an employee to serve in the Peace Corps, U.S. Public Health Service or public elected office; and
 - 33.1.4 Other circumstances, if approved by a Vice President.
- 33.2 <u>Conditions Applicable to Leaves of Absence</u>. Employees must submit any request for a leave of absence in writing. Except as required by law, a request for a leave of absence must meet the following conditions:
 - The employee must have successfully completed the probationary period prior to requesting a leave of absence;
 - 33.2.2 The employee must have a bona fide intention of returning to work

following the leave;

- A non-medical leave of absence must not, in the discretion of the University, interfere with operational necessity.
- A leave of absence because of an employee's illness, injury or disability will not be granted until the employee has exhausted any available Family Medical Leave; and
- Except for leaves of absence approved to permit an employee to complete an educational program, leaves of absence may not exceed twelve (12) months within a five (5) year period.
- 33.3 <u>Use of Paid Leave</u>. The employee on an approved leave of absence must exhaust all available paid leave, including compensatory time, sick leave (if available for the purpose of the employee's leave), vacation leave, and personal holiday time before taking unpaid leave; provided that an employee granted a leave of absence because of the employee's own disability may use up to thirty-two (32) hours of paid leave at a rate of eight (8) hours per month to remain eligible for paid health insurance.
- 33.4 <u>Cancellation of Leave of Absence</u>. The University may cancel a leave of absence if it establishes that the employee is using the leave for purposes other than those specified at the time of approval, or where there are exigent circumstances requiring the employee's return to work. The University will provide written notice to the employee that a leave of absence has been cancelled, which will set a date for the employee's return to work. Unless otherwise agreed, the employee's failure to return to work on the date prescribed will be considered job abandonment. The University will pay the expense for an independent medical exam to determine an employee's ability to return to work, if earlier than the date prescribed.
- 33.5 <u>Benefits During Leave</u>. An employee on a leave of absence who uses less than eight (8) hours of paid leave during a month is responsible for paying the entire premium cost (both the University and employee shares) of his or her health insurance during an approved leave of absence.
- 33.6 Reinstatement. Employees returning to work following an approved leave of absence will be returned to the position they held prior to the leave of absence or to another position in the same classification; provided that in the event the employee's position is eliminated during the time the employee is on leave, he or she will be notified and provided a time period in which to exercise any rights available pursuant to Article 38 Reduction in Force.

ARTICLE 34 – OPEN POSITIONS

34.1 <u>Opportunities for Internal Applicants</u>. The University recognizes the importance of creating and maintaining opportunities for career advancement for qualified

employees. When a bargaining unit position becomes available that the University intends to fill, the University will give priority consideration as provided in this article to qualified classified employees who have applied to transfer, promote or demote into the position. If the University elects to leave an open position unfilled, the University will notify the Union of that fact.

34.2 Posting of Vacant Positions.

- 34.2.1 The University shall have the ability to create an internal only job announcement from which only current University employees will be rated for qualifications. The posting of a position for internal candidate applications will be considered by the appropriate supervisor prior to requesting a job announcement posting that would allow both internal as well as external candidates to apply.
- Vacant positions will be posted for a period of at least seven (7) calendar days, during which time internal and external applicants may apply. The posting will include, at a minimum, a description of the work to be performed, the requirements of the position, the rate of pay and the shift.
- 34.2.3 The University will post open positions on its website. Upon written request, employees interested in receiving notice of newly-posted positions will receive email notification of all new postings.
- 34.2.4 Registers created for each open position will be maintained for twelve (12) months.

ARTICLE 35 – PROBATION AND TRIAL SERVICE

- 25.1 <u>Probationary Period</u>. Upon each employee's initial appointment into a classified position at the University, the employee will serve a probationary period which allows both the University and the employee to consider the employee's suitability for the position in light of actual job experience.
 - 35.1.1 The probationary period for employees hired into classifications other than campus police officer will be six (6) months. The probationary period for campus police officers will extend for twelve (12) months following the successful completion of the Washington State Criminal Justice Training Commission Basic Law Enforcement Academy. In the event the employee is on leave without pay and/or shared leave for more than ten (10) working days during the probationary period, the period will be extended by the cumulative total of any such leave. In addition, the probationary period may be extended by up to six (6) months by mutual agreement between the University and the Union. An employee who changes positions before successfully completing the probationary period will be required to serve the required

probationary period in his/her new position.

During the probationary period, an employee serves "at will" and may be terminated or disciplined without notice and without recourse to the grievance procedure.

35.2 Trial Service.

- Employees who have successfully completed a probationary period will serve a trial service period of six (6) months when they request and are selected for a:
 - (a) Promotion;
 - (b) Transfer to a position in a new bargaining unit; or
 - (c) Lateral move or voluntary demotion to a classification in which they have not previously held permanent status.

In the event the employee is on leave without pay and/or shared leave for more than ten (10) working days during the trial service period, the period will be extended by the cumulative total of any such leave. An employee whose position is reallocated to a higher job classification based on a determination that the employee has been performing the job duties of the higher classification will not be required to serve a trial service period.

- 35.2.2 If, during the trial service period, the University determines that an employee is not succeeding in a new position, the employee will be reverted to an authorized vacant position in a classification in which the employee most recently held regular, cyclic or project status and for which the employee still meets the minimum qualifications. In the event that no such vacant position exists, the employee will be offered the layoff rights provided in Section 38.3. The University may displace an employee from his/her existing position to the extent required to give effect to reversion rights of those employees who have not successfully completed a trial service period (including a trial service period in another bargaining unit).
- 35.2.3 The University's determination that an employee has not succeeded in a position during a trial service period may not be challenged through the grievance procedure.
- 35.3 <u>Layoff of Displaced Employees</u>. An employee displaced by an employee exercising reversion rights will be provided with his/her layoff rights in accord with Article 38.

ARTICLE 36 – PERFORMANCE EVALUATIONS

36.1 <u>Purpose</u>. The purpose of employee performance evaluation is to develop and maintain communication between the employee and his or her supervisor. This communication is intended to achieve a mutual understanding of past performance and an agreement concerning the focus and objectives for future performance.

36.2 <u>Frequency of Evaluations</u>.

- 36.2.1 Employee work performance will be evaluated during probationary and trial service periods and annually thereafter. If the supervisor identifies a performance concern during the evaluation period, the supervisor may provide feedback. The supervisor will provide written documentation to the employee with a copy kept in the supervisor's working file.
- 36.2.2 Unless otherwise agreed, the employee who has successfully completed his or her probation or trial service period will be evaluated annually within thirty (30) calendar days of their anniversary date. In the event that an employee's evaluation is not completed within this timeframe, the employee's performance will be considered satisfactory for the prior review period. In the event an employee is absent on the 30th day of the performance evaluation period, the deadline will be extended on a day for day basis.

36.3 Evaluation Process.

- 36.3.1 At the time of hire into a new position, an employee will be provided with a copy of his or her job description, class specification, performance expectations and performance rating factors.
- At the time of hire and annually thereafter during the employee's annual review, the immediate supervisor will discuss with the employee job duties and performance expectations for the coming review period. The employee will be notified of any modifications to the job duties or performance expectations made during the review period.
- As part of the performance evaluation process, employees will be provided with a written performance evaluation in a form selected by the University, which will include a signature line for the employee to acknowledge receipt of the evaluation and a space to record the employee's comments regarding the evaluation. The employee's supervisor will meet with the employee to discuss the evaluation and the reasons for it. Once completed, the performance evaluation, including the employee's written comments and those of any reviewer in addition to the employee's supervisor, will be copied for the employee and maintained in the employee's personnel file. In the event that and employee does not have sufficient time to submit their

comments to the evaluation prior to the 30 day deadline set forth in Article 36.2.2, the employee may request an additional seven (7) days to submit his/her comments to the reviewer. In such case, the review will be copied for the employee and maintained in the employee's personnel file at the expiration of the additional seven (7) day period.

36.4 <u>Grievances</u>. The employee may not challenge the content of any performance evaluation through the grievance procedure in Article 40.

ARTICLE 37 - CONSTRUCTIVE ACTION AND DISCIPLINE

- 37.1 <u>Constructive Action</u>. Constructive action is not discipline and is focused on improving the employee's performance, attendance or conduct. Constructive action involves verbal or written communications from the supervisor to the employee that are designed to assist the employee in correcting the performance, attendance or conduct concern. Non- disciplinary constructive action includes informal discussions, clarification of expectations, performance improvement plans and; coaching and counseling letters. Constructive action does not require compliance with the investigative guidelines. Constructive action may not be challenged through the grievance procedure in Article 40.
 - 37.1.1 Informal discussions, clarifications of expectations, and/or performance improvement plans will be documented to the supervisor's working file. Supervisor's documentation may be used for reference in discipline if the performance, attendance or conduct does not improve. Employees will be provided with a copy of the clarification of expectations or performance improvement plans.
 - 37.1.2 Changes to expectations and/or coaching and counseling letters will be provided to the employee with a copy to the personnel file. Coaching and counseling letters will be removed from their personnel files as described in Article 15.4.

37.2 Discipline

- 37.2.1 <u>Just Cause</u>. The University will not discipline any employee who has completed the probationary period without just cause.
- 37.2.2 <u>Types of Discipline</u>. Discipline includes written reprimands, reductions in pay, suspensions, demotions, and discharges.
- 37.3 <u>Employee Privacy</u>. When disciplining an employee, the University will make a reasonable effort to protect the privacy of the employee.
- 37.4 <u>University Investigations of Suspected Misconduct.</u>
 - 37.4.1 The University will not discipline employees based on alleged or

suspected employee misconduct without first conducting an appropriate investigation. The University will investigate and dispose of reports of suspected employee misconduct in an orderly and timely fashion. Within thirty (30) working days of the time management suspects that misconduct may have occurred, the University will notify the employee that an investigation has been commenced, and the subject matter of that investigation; provided that this timeline will not require disclosure of an investigation being conducted by law enforcement, the attorney general's office, or another agency with investigative authority. If a complaint against an employee forms the basis for an investigation, the employee will be notified during the investigation of the identity of the accuser unless such disclosure is prohibited by law, would compromise the investigation or would endanger the safety of the accuser.

- 37.4.2 Upon request, an employee has the right to a Union representative at an investigatory interview called by the University if the employee reasonably believes discipline could result. An employee may also have a Union representative at a pre-disciplinary meeting. If the requested representative is not reasonably available, the employee will select another representative who is available. Employees seeking representation are responsible for contacting their representative. If no representative is available, the meeting will be rescheduled.
- 37.4.3 The role of the Union representative in regard to University-initiated investigations is to provide assistance and counsel to the employee and not interfere with the University's right to conduct the investigation. Every effort will be made to cooperate in the investigation.
- 37.4.4 Employees placed on an alternate assignment during an investigation will not be prohibited from contacting their Union steward unless there is a conflict of interest, in which case the employee may contact another Union steward. This does not preclude the University from restricting an employee's access to University premises.
- 37.5 <u>Pre-Disciplinary Notice</u>. Prior to imposing discipline involving a loss of pay or termination of employment, the University will inform the employee in writing of the reasons for the contemplated discipline and an explanation of the evidence. The University will provide the Union with a copy. The employee will be provided an opportunity to respond either at a meeting scheduled by the University, or in writing if the employee prefers. A pre-disciplinary meeting with the University will be considered time worked.
- 37.6 <u>Notice of Reduction in Pay, Demotion or Suspension</u>. The University will provide an employee with fifteen (15) calendar days written notice prior to the effective date of a reduction in pay, demotion or suspension.
- 37.7 <u>Grievance of Disciplinary Action</u>. The University has the authority to impose disciplinary action. Employees who have completed probation may challenge

- disciplinary actions more severe than oral reprimand through the grievance procedure in Article 40.
- 37.8 <u>Job Abandonment</u>. When an employee has been absent without authorized leave and has failed to contact the University for a period of three (3) consecutive days, the employee is presumed to have abandoned his or her position. The University will make reasonable efforts to contact the employee during this three (3) day period. The University will separate the employee by sending a separation notice by certified mail to the employee's last known address. The employee will have seven (7) days from the date the notice was mailed to petition the University in writing if he or she wishes the University to consider reinstatement. The petition must provide proof that the absence was involuntary or unavoidable. Denial of a request for reinstatement may be challenged through the grievance procedure in Article 40.

ARTICLE 38 – REDUCTION IN FORCE

- 38.1 <u>Purpose and Notice</u>. In the event that the University determines that financial or operational needs require a layoff, the University will identify the specific position(s) affected by the layoff, and will provide a minimum of thirty (30) days notice to the employee(s) holding positions designated for layoff. The notice will identify whether the layoff is caused by financial or operational needs, and will be copied to the Union. During the notice period, the Union may suggest alternatives to the layoff. For purposes of this Article, a reduction in the regularly scheduled hours of a position will be considered a layoff, and will permit an affected employee to exercise the rights identified in Section 38.3 below.
- 38.2 <u>Voluntary Alternatives to a Layoff.</u> As part of its consideration of alternatives to a layoff, the University will consider employee requests to voluntarily reduce hours, transfer, demote or take leave without pay.
- 38.3 Regular and Cyclic Employee and Recall Layoff Rights.
 - 38.3.1 Options In Lieu of Layoff. Regular and cyclic employees who have completed their probationary period and who are designated for layoff will be given the option to move to one of the following positions in lieu of layoff, if that position is available:
 - (a) Full-time, regular positions in a class(es) in which the employee has held permanent status; or
 - (b) Full-time, regular positions in a lower class(es) in the same series for which the employee is qualified.

As an alternative to full-time, regular positions, employees may elect to have access to positions that are project, part-time or cyclic by making such a request in writing.

- Available Positions. A position is available under this section if it is a position for which the employee designated for layoff meets any requirements included in the job description, and the position is vacant or:
 - (a) Held by the least senior person in the classification; and
 - (b) Held by an incumbent employee with less seniority than the employee designated for layoff.
- Notification of Options. Employees will be presented, in writing, with a choice among the three (3) highest paid and available positions into which they may move. Employees will have three (3) working days in which to notify the Human Resources Department of their intent to accept an option in-lieu of layoff or to request placement on the layoff list. Employees who do not accept an option within three (3) working days will be deemed to have waived all such options, and will be laid off. Following the option period, a written notice of at least fifteen (15) calendar days will be given prior to layoff or action taken in-lieu of layoff.
- 38.3.4 Regular and Cyclic employees who are scheduled for layoff, have been laid off, or have accepted another appointment in lieu of layoff will be placed on layoff lists for regular, cyclic or project positions for the class(es) in which they have held permanent status and all lower classifications in these class series.
- 38.4 <u>Project Employee Layoff and Recall Rights.</u>
 - 38.4.1 Project employees designated for layoff will have layoff rights within their project. Options available within the project will be determined using the procedure outlined in Section 38.3.
 - 38.4.2 Project employees who are scheduled for layoff, have been laid off, or have accepted another appointment in lieu of layoff will be placed on layoff lists for project positions for the class(es) in which they have held permanent status and all lower classifications in these class series.
 - Employees who have successfully completed probation in a regular or cyclic position and who accept employment in a project position without a break in service will have the layoff rights associated with the position they held immediately prior to accepting project employment.
- 38.5 <u>Layoff Lists</u>. The University will maintain one set of layoff lists for regular/cyclic positions and a second set of layoff lists for project employees. Layoff lists will be University wide, by class, with employees ranked according to seniority. The University will provide the Union with an updated copy of the regular/cyclic and project layoff lists at the end of each calendar year or as

requested.

38.6 Return from Layoff. No open position in a job classification will be posted by the University, and no temporary position in a job classification will be filled, until all employees on the layoff list for that classification have been offered reemployment in the open or temporary position. The term of eligibility for each name on the layoff list will be two (2) years from the date the employee's name is placed on the layoff list, with an extension of an additional year upon written request of the eligible employee. Employees who have accepted a position in lieu of layoff, or are returned to a position following layoff, will be removed from the layoff lists for the classification in which they accept a position and all lower classifications. An offer of reemployment into the employee's previous job classification will be made in writing and sent by certified mail or, if requested by the employee, email. Employees are responsible for notifying the Human Resources Department of any changes to their mail or if applicable, email addresses.

38.7 <u>Benefits Following Recall.</u>

- 38.7.1 <u>Salary</u>. An employee appointed from a layoff list will assume the salary step held at the time of layoff if he or she is returned to the same class occupied immediately prior to layoff unless this represents a salary reduction for the employee. If an employee accepts a layoff list option the employee's salary at the time of layoff will be retained provided it does not exceed the top step of the classification.
- 38.7.2 <u>Sick Leave and Seniority</u>. An employee appointed from a layoff list will be credited with sick leave and seniority accrued at the time of layoff.
- 38.7.3 <u>Increment Date</u>. An employee appointed from a layoff list will have their periodic increment date extended by an amount of time equal to the period of layoff in order to give credit for time served in a salary step prior to layoff.

ARTICLE 39 – SENIORITY

39.1 <u>Seniority Date</u>. Seniority will be based on the employee's date of hire for his or her most recent period of continuous state employment.

39.2 Adjustment of Seniority Dates.

39.2.1 <u>Veterans Preference</u>. Employees who have completed probation and who are veterans or the unmarried widows/widowers of veterans will have added to their seniority their total active military service (or that of their deceased spouse), not to exceed (5) years. For purposes of this article, the term "veteran" means any person who has one (1) or more years of active military service in any branch of the armed forces of the United States or who has less than one (1) years' service and is

discharged with a disability incurred in the line of duty or is discharged at the convenience of the government and who, upon termination of such service, has received an honorable discharge, a discharge for physical reasons with an honorable record, or a release from active military service with evidence of service other than that for which an undesirable, bad conduct, or dishonorable discharge is given.

- 39.2.2 <u>Unpaid Leave</u>. Approved unpaid leave will not result in a break in service, but will result in adjustment of an employee's seniority date on a day-for-day basis for each day the employee spends on unpaid leave; except as follows:
 - (a) Cyclic employees will not have their seniority dates adjusted because of their regularly scheduled period(s) of unpaid leave.
 - (b) Employees who are receiving time loss benefits through workers' compensation, and who are not augmenting those time loss benefits through use of other paid leave, will not have their seniority date adjusted unless their time in such status exceeds six (6) months.
- 39.2.3 Employees will maintain their seniority date during a period of unpaid military leave as required by applicable law.
- 39.2.4 <u>Layoff</u>. Time spent in layoff status will not be considered a break in service if the employee is recalled to work from a layoff list. Upon recall from a layoff list, an employee's seniority date will be adjusted by the period of time the employee spent in layoff status.
- 39.2.5 <u>Exempt Appointments</u>. Time spent by employees working in exempt positions will not be considered a break in service. In the event that an employee returns to a bargaining unit position, the employee's seniority date will be adjusted by the period of time the employee spent in an exempt position(s).
- 39.3 <u>Ties</u>. Ties in seniority will be broken by the following criteria in the following order: length of continuous service in the current job classification; length of continuous service with the University; length of total accumulated time in state service; by lot.

ARTICLE 40 - GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

- 40.1 <u>Purpose</u>. The Union and the University encourage problem resolution between employees and management, and are committed to resolving disputes at the earliest opportunity and at the lowest level possible.
- 40.2 <u>Definition of Grievance</u>. A grievance is a dispute between the University and the Union, on its own behalf or on behalf of an employee or group of employees, over

an alleged violation, misinterpretation or misapplication of an express term or provision of this Agreement.

40.3 Time Limits.

- 40.3.1 Time limits within the grievance procedure may be waived or extended by the mutual agreement of both parties. If the Union, on behalf of the employee(s), fails to act or respond within the specified time limits, the grievance will be considered waived. If the University fails to respond within the specified time limits, the grievance will proceed to the next step of the grievance procedure.
- 40.3.2 The day after the event, act or omission will be the first day of a timeline under this article. In the event a time limit under this Article ends on a weekend or holiday, the deadline will automatically be extended to the following University business day.
- 40.3.3 Submissions will be considered timely under this Article if they are received by 5:00 p.m. on the last day called for under an applicable time limit.
- 40.4 <u>Submission of Grievances and Responses</u>. All grievances and requests for arbitration must be submitted to the University's chief human resources officer or designee, by fax, hard copy, and/or electronic mail, who will be responsible for distributing the grievance or request to the appropriate University representative for response. All University responses will be submitted to the Union's Spokane business office by hard copy or fax.
- 40.5 Employee Representation. Grievances may be filed by the Union on behalf of an employee or on behalf of a group of employees. The grievance will state the name of the employee or the names of the group of employees. The Union, as exclusive representative, is considered the only representative of the employee in each step of the grievance procedure and at any meetings scheduled to discuss a grievance. The Union has the right in each step of a grievance to designate the person who will represent the employee on behalf of the Union.
- 40.6 <u>Informal Resolution</u>. Employees are encouraged to attempt to resolve complaints through informal discussion with their supervisors prior to filing a grievance.
- 40.7 Step 1. Regardless of the status of any informal discussion regarding a grievance, the Union, on behalf of the aggrieved employee(s), will submit the grievance in writing to the Human Resources Office within twenty-eight (28) calendar days of the day the employee or Union knew or reasonably should have known of the events giving rise to the grievance. Unless mutually agreed otherwise, following the submission of the grievance at step one the Union, grievant(s) and the appropriate University representatives will meet to clarify the issues raised in the written grievance and/or to explore options for resolving the grievance. The written statement will include the facts giving rise to the grievance, the section(s)

- of the Agreement allegedly violated, and the remedy sought. The appropriate Administrative Head or designee will respond to the grievance in writing within fourteen (14) calendar days of its receipt.
- 40.8 Step 2. Should Step One fail to resolve the grievance, within fourteen (14) calendar days following its receipt of the Administrative Head's or designee's response, the Union will submit the written grievance to the Human Resources Office for consideration by the appropriate Vice President, the Provost or the President, depending on the employee' chain of command, or the officer's designee. The appropriate officer or designee will respond in writing to the grievance within fourteen (14) calendar days following its receipt. Unless mutually agreed otherwise, following submission of the grievance at Step Two, the Union, grievant(s) and the appropriate University representatives will meet to discuss the issues raised in the original grievance and/or to explore options for resolving the grievance.
- 40.9 <u>Step 3</u>. Should Step Two fail to resolve the grievance, the Union will submit a written request to the University to arbitrate the grievance within fourteen (14) calendar days after its receipt of the officer's or designee's response.
- 40.10 <u>Pre-Arbitration Review</u>. Within fourteen (14) calendar days of the receipt of the arbitration demand, the University will discuss with the Union whether the parties wish to meet to review and attempt to settle the dispute. If the parties do not agree to conduct such a meeting, the University will confirm that fact in writing to the Union.

40.11 Arbitrator Selection.

- 40.11.1 Within thirty (30) calendar days following a pre-arbitration review meeting or the Union's receipt of written notice that no meeting will take place, the Union may request a list of eleven (11) arbitrators from the American Arbitration Association ("AAA"). The list will be limited to arbitrators from Washington and/or Oregon.
- 40.11.2 Within fourteen (14) calendar days following the receipt of the list of eligible arbitrators, the parties' representatives will meet to select an arbitrator. The parties will each strike five arbitrators from the list in an alternating order, and the remaining arbitrator will hear the dispute. The party exercising the first strike will be the loser of a flip of a coin.

40.12 Rules Governing Arbitration.

40.12.1 Unless otherwise agreed by the parties, challenges to the procedural arbitrability of a grievance will be resolved in a proceeding separate from and prior to arbitration on the merits of the grievance. Within fourteen (14) calendar days following receipt of an arbitrator's decision ruling that a challenged grievance is subject to arbitration, the parties will begin the process described in Section 40.11 to select an arbitrator

to rule on the merits of the grievance.

40.12.2 The arbitrator will:

- (a) Be limited to interpreting and applying the terms of this Agreement, and will have no authority to rule contrary to, add to, subtract from, or modify any of the provisions of this Agreement;
- (b) Be limited in his or her decision to the grievance issue(s) set forth in the original written grievance unless the parties agree to modify it;
- (c) Not make any award that provides an employee with compensation greater than would have resulted had there been no violation of this Agreement;
- (d) Not have the authority to order the Employer to modify its staffing levels or to direct staff to work overtime.
- 40.12.3 Arbitrations will take place in accord with the Labor Arbitration Rules of AAA unless the parties agree otherwise in writing. The arbitrator will have the authority to require the presence of employees and/or documents.
- 40.12.4 The arbitrator will issue a written decision to the parties within thirty (30) calendar days of the close of the hearing or the submission of post-hearing briefs, whichever is later. The decision will be final, conclusive and binding on the University, the Union and the employees; provided that the decision does not include action by the arbitrator beyond his or her jurisdiction.

40.12.5 Arbitration Costs.

- (a) The expenses and fees of the arbitrator and the cost (if any) of the hearing room will be shared equally by the parties.
- (b) If the arbitration hearing is postponed or canceled because of one party, that party will bear the cost of the postponement or cancellation. The costs of any mutually agreed upon postponements and/or cancellations will be shared equally by the parties.
- (c) If either party desires a record of the arbitration, a court reporter may be used. If that party purchases a transcript, a copy will be provided to the arbitrator, free of charge. If the other party desires a copy of the transcript, it will pay for half of the costs of the fee for the court reporter, the original transcript and a copy.

- (d) Each party is responsible for the costs of its staff representatives, attorneys, and all other costs related to the development and presentation of its case. When an employee is subpoenaed as a witness on behalf of the Union in an arbitration case, the employee may appear without loss of pay if he or she appears during his or her work time; provided the testimony given is relevant and related to his or her job function or involves matters he or she has witnessed. Every effort will be made to avoid the presentation of repetitive witnesses. The Union is responsible for paying any travel or per diem expenses for its witnesses, the grievant, and its representatives.
- 40.13 <u>Documents Relating to Grievances</u>. Documents related to the processing of a grievance will be maintained and filed separately from the personnel files of the employee(s). Documents relating to disciplinary actions that are later reversed will be removed from the employee's personnel file and any other related files within fourteen (14) calendar days and destroyed or given the employee.

ARTICLE 41 – UNION ACTIVITIES

- 41.1 <u>Officers and Stewards</u>. The Union will furnish to the University an up-to-date list of officers and stewards and their work locations at least annually with changes as they occur. The University will not recognize any officer or steward whose name does not appear on the list.
- 41.2 <u>Union Access</u>. Union staff representatives and bargaining unit stewards will have access to University premises at reasonable times and with reasonable advance notice to the appropriate administrator. Such visits will be conducted in a manner that will not be disruptive to University operations or interrupt employees' work time.

41.3 Stewards as Representatives.

- 41.3.1 Stewards, as part of their representational responsibilities, may participate in the resolution of bargaining unit employees' grievances and concerns. Stewards are authorized to investigate and process grievances and carry out representational responsibilities as representatives of the Union for the bargaining unit. Stewards also coach and mentor new stewards.
- 41.3.2 Employee(s) will have the right to request and to have a representative present during investigatory interviews (as provided in Section 37.4), meetings regarding disciplinary action, meetings regarding grievances, and conferences/discussions with management to discuss the employee's concerns. Management will either grant the request for Union representation or terminate the meeting, conference, or

discussion.

41.4 Release Time.

- 41.4.1 Release Time for Representational Activities. Officers and stewards will be released during work hours without loss of pay for reasonable periods of time to perform representational activities as provided in this article; provided that in the event a steward uses more than sixteen (16) hours of release time in any calendar month, the University may contact the Union to discuss the cause of the release time and a method for reducing the amount of release time.
- 41.4.2 Release Time for Collective Bargaining. Up to six (6) members, no more than five (5) of whom work in the same bargaining unit, will be released during work hours without loss of pay to participate in the Union's bargaining team during collective bargaining for a successor to this Agreement; provided that such release time will be limited to time spent meeting with the University's bargaining team and will not be used for bargaining preparation. The Union will provide the University with the names of employees receiving release time prior to the end of each session.
- A1.4.3 Notification and Reporting of Release Time. Union officers, stewards and negotiating team members must notify their supervisors before performing any representational activities that will take them away from work for a period of longer than fifteen (15) minutes, and all release time must be recorded on the employee's time sheet. Supervisors may deny a request for release time and/or request that the employee seek a delay of the meeting for which release time is sought if the employee's presence is necessary to complete a time-sensitive assignment. The University and the Union agree to develop a handout to assist employees in identifying what activities should be recorded as release time and how to correctly record the time on the electronic timesheet.
- 41.4.4 <u>Communications with Employees</u>. Absent prior approval from their supervisors, employees who wish to discuss a matter with a Union officer or steward in a manner that will require more than de minimis time away from work are expected to do so during break time, a meal period, or outside of work hours. Union officers and stewards are expected to remind employees of this obligation.
- 41.5 <u>Attendance at Board Meetings</u>. The Union will designate an employee representative who will be allowed to attend the regularly scheduled Eastern Washington University Board of Trustees meetings and report on Union issues for both bargaining units consistent with the bylaws of the Board of Trustees. The employee representative participating in such meetings will receive her/his regular salary from the University, and such travel and all other expenses as they may incur for attendance at such meetings will be borne by the Union.

41.6 <u>President Appointed Committee Participation.</u> The President may appoint union representation on certain University committees. The employee representative participating in meetings for which they have been appointed by the President will receive his/her regular salary from the University, and such travel and all other expenses as they may incur for attendance at such meetings will be borne by the Union.

41.7 Use of Facilities and Services.

- 41.7.1 University space, facilities, and services (e.g., mail, copiers, phones, fax, electronic communications, etc.) may be used by the Union for the purpose of holding meetings and for the conducting of employee representational functions subject to the availability of space, limitations of state law, and established policies and procedures governing the use of University facilities.
- 41.7.2 <u>Bulletin Boards</u>. The University will provide six (6) covered, lockable bulletin boards on the Cheney campus and, if approval can be obtained from Washington State University, one (1) covered, lockable bulletin board on the Riverpoint campus, for use by the Union for Union communication. The Union will designate a staff representative, officer or shop steward who will be responsible for materials posted on the bulletin boards and for keeping the key to the bulletin boards. Material posted on the bulletin board will be appropriate to the workplace, politically non-partisan, in compliance with state ethics laws, and identified as Union literature.
- 41.7.3 The University will continue to provide to the Union the trailer with current amenities. Any changes in location of the trailer and/or space must be negotiated with the Union.
- 41.8 <u>Time Off for Union Activities</u>. Union officers and stewards may be allowed time off without pay to attend Union-sponsored meetings, training sessions, conferences, and conventions; provided that the time off does not interfere with University operating needs. If the absence is approved, the employees may use accumulated compensatory time or vacation leave instead of leave without pay; provided that any accrued compensatory time must be used in advance of vacation leave.
- 41.9 <u>Paid Release Time for University Meetings</u>. Union officers, stewards or other designated employee representatives attending a meeting or function on behalf of the Union at the request of the University will be granted paid release time for such meeting or function.
- 41.10 New Employee Orientation. As part of the new hire orientation process, the University will inform all new employees hired in a position included in the bargaining unit of the Union's exclusive recognition and the rights of the employees as set forth in the Agreement. The University will furnish a copy of

the Agreement to all current employees in both bargaining units and copies of the agreement to the Union for purposes of distribution during new employee orientation. The University will allow the Union thirty (30) minutes during work hours with each new or transferred-in employee to furnish them information and brochures.

ARTICLE 42 – UNION-MANAGEMENT COMMUNICATION COMMITTEE

- 42.1 <u>Purpose and Scope of Authority</u>. The University and the Union will maintain a Union-Management Communication Committee to provide a forum for communication between the parties and to promote constructive labor-management relations. Committee meetings will be used for discussions only; the committee shall have no authority to conduct any negotiations or modify the provisions of this Agreement. The agenda shall be limited to items that are of a group rather than an individual interest or concern and shall not include individual grievances properly processed under the grievance procedure.
- 42.2 <u>Informal Resolution of Issues</u>. The parties acknowledge that informal communication about problems or concerns between employees and supervisors, and between the Union and the University play a vital role in maintaining positive labor relations. Nothing in this Article is intended to discourage employees, supervisors, the Union and the University from discussing issues informally and trying to resolve problems at the lowest level.
- 42.3 <u>Committee Composition</u>. The Union-Management Communication Committee will consist of up to five (5) bargaining unit employees selected by the Union, a Union staff representative, and up to five (5) representatives selected by the University. The Union will provide the University with the names of employee representatives participating in committee meetings at least ten (10) calendar days in advance of the meeting date.
- 42.4 Release Time and Expenses for Committee Meetings. The University will release employee representatives for time spent in committee meetings, and for an additional hour of preparation time immediately prior to a scheduled meeting. Employees attending committee meetings during their scheduled work time shall suffer no loss in pay. Time spent by employees attending committee meetings outside their scheduled work time will not be considered time worked and will not result in additional compensation. The parties are responsible for paying any travel or other expenses incurred by their chosen representatives.
- 42.5 <u>Scheduling of Meetings</u>. Meetings of the Committee will be scheduled quarterly. The Committee may meet more or less frequently as agreed by both parties. Either party may request a meeting of the Union-Management Communication Committee by sending a written request, including a description of the issue(s) to be addressed, to the other party. Requests directed to the University will be submitted to the University's labor relations manager; requests directed to the Union will be submitted to the Union's Spokane business office. Committee meetings will be scheduled at a mutually acceptable time and place. Both parties

- will provide a written list and description of agenda items at least fourteen (14) calendar days prior to the meeting.
- 42.6 <u>Minutes</u>. The University will designate a person to prepare summary minutes of committee meetings. The content of the summary minutes, which will consist of the issues discussed, the outcome of the discussion, and any agreements reached, will be discussed by the committee at the conclusion of a committee meeting. The final minutes will be provided to all committee members and approved by the committee prior to being posted on the University's labor relations website.

ARTICLE 43 – PRINTING AND POSTING OF AGREEMENT

- 43.1 Printing of Agreement. The University will distribute copies of this agreement to current employees via campus mail who have not opted out of receiving a hard copy. The University will print sufficient copies of this Agreement for such purposes. The University will provide the Chief Steward with a monthly list of new employees to discharge his/her duty to participate in New Employee Orientation and distribute a copy of this agreement.
- 43.2 <u>Posting of Agreement</u>. The University will make this Agreement available on the University's web site in draft on completion of negotiations and provide a copy to the Union in both word and pdf electronic format no later than January 1, 2019.

ARTICLE 44 – NO STRIKE/NO LOCKOUTS

44.1 <u>No Strikes</u>. Nothing in this Agreement permits or grants to any employee the right to strike or refuse to perform his or her official duty.

ARTICLE 45 – SAVINGS CLAUSE

- 45.1 <u>Partial Invalidity</u>. Should any part of this Agreement or any provision contained herein be determined by a body of competent jurisdiction to be contrary to law, such invalidation of such part or provision will not invalidate the remaining portions hereof and they will remain in full force and effect. The parties will meet to bargain regarding a replacement for any invalidated part or provision.
- 45.2 <u>Change of Law</u>. If any rights contained in state or federal laws or regulations incorporated into this Agreement by reference are repealed or diminished, the parties will meet to bargain regarding the impact of that reduction or diminution.

ARTICLE 46 - WORKPLACE BEHAVIOR

46.1 The Employer and the Union agree that all employees should work in an environment that fosters mutual respect and professionalism. The parties agree that inappropriate behavior in the workplace does not promote a university's

- business, employee wellbeing, or productivity. All employees are responsible for contributing to such an environment and are expected to treat others with courtesy and respect.
- 46.2 Inappropriate workplace behavior by employees, supervisors and/or managers is prohibited. If an employee and/or the employee's union representative believes the employee has been subjected to inappropriate workplace behavior, the employee and/or the employee's representative is encouraged to report this behavior to the employee's supervisor, a manager in the employee's chain of command and/or the Human Resources Office pursuant to the Investigation Guidelines.
- 46.3 Retaliation against employees who make a good faith workplace behavior complaint is prohibited.
- 46.4 This Article is not subject to the grievance procedure.
- 46.5 The OFM/Union Training on this Article will be shared with the University for training purposes.

ARTICLE 47 – FITNESS FOR DUTY

- 47.1 Fitness for Duty Exams
 - 1. Employees are responsible for reporting to work fit to perform their jobs.
 - (a) When the University has a documented reason based on the employee's performance as defined by the job description, essential functions and performance expectations to believe that an employee is reporting to work in an unfit physical, mental or emotional condition an employee may be required to undergo an examination by a University selected medical professional for purposes of evaluating his/her fitness for
 - duty. The employee will be provided with written documentation outlining the basis upon which the exam is being required.
 - (b) Prior to referring an individual for an evaluation for his/her fitness for duty concerns, two persons must document the fitness for duty concerns based on specific, articulable observations or information concerning the appearance, behavior, speech, body odors or performance of the employee. Persons authorized to recommend to Human Resources for a fitness for duty evaluation will receive yearly formal training for such purposes.
 - (c) With the approval of an examination for alcohol or controlled substances by the Associate Vice President of Human Resources or designee per Section 4 below, the employee will be removed immediately from duty and an examination will be performed.

- (d) With the approval of a medical or psychological examination(s) by the Associate Vice President of Human Resources or designee per Section 4 below, the employee will be removed from duty pending the results of the examination(s).
- (e) The cost of the examination(s), including the employee's salary during the testing and/or examination(s) will be paid by the University. The employee will be placed on administrative leave with pay from the time the determination is made that an examination or test is required until the results are received and reviewed. At which time, the employee will return to work or be required to use available leave balances if the employee is unable to return to work.
- 2. All employees notified of a positive controlled substance or alcohol test result may request an independent test of their split sample at the employee's expense. If, the independent test is negative, the employer will reimburse the employee. A positive alcohol or controlled substance test may result in discipline in accordance with Article 12. If any employee tests negative and there are remaining concerns regarding the employee's safety and fitness for duty, the employee will be referred for an additional examination by a medical professional per Section 1(a) above.
- 3. If the employee is found to be unfit for duty following the medical examination he/she will be immediately placed on a medical leave of absence. Should the employee wish to challenge the employer's fitness for duty examination, he/she may submit medical documentation to the employer of their fitness for duty. If a third opinion is deemed necessary, the costs shall be the responsibility of the employer. For third opinions, the parties will agree on a third opinion medical provider to ensure that an evaluation is completed by an appropriate physician or psychologist. Employees will execute an appropriate medical release to allow the medical examination report(s) to be shared with the University to determine fitness for duty and/or initiate the reasonable accommodation dialogue if appropriate.
- 4. All requests for a Fitness for Duty evaluation or reasonable suspicion examination will be reviewed and approved or denied by the Associate Vice President of Human Resources Officer or designee prior to sending an employee for an evaluation. All information will be handled in accordance with Article 15.5 and will not be placed in the employee's personnel file.

ARTICLE 48 – TERM OF AGREEMENT

48.1 <u>Effective Date and Term.</u> This Agreement will become effective July 1, 2019, and will continue in full force and effect until midnight June 30, 2021; provided that in accordance with RCW 41.80.090, if this Agreement expires while negotiations between the parties are underway for a successor agreement, the terms and conditions of this Agreement will remain in effect until the earlier of the date a successor agreement becomes effective or one (1) year from the

expiration date.

APPENDIX A – REPRESENTED TEMPORARY EMPLOYEES

Only the language of this Appendix, and the provisions of the Agreement expressly referenced in this Appendix, apply to Represented Temporary Employees and will constitute the entire agreement between the Union and the University regarding Represented Temporary Employees.

1.1 Temporary Positions

The University may hire temporary employees to perform bargaining unit work. Individuals in temporary positions are limited to one thousand fifty (1,050) hours of work, excluding overtime hours, in any twelve (12) consecutive month period from the individual's original date of hire. Temporary employees are considered at-will, and may be terminated by the University without cause or notice.

1.2 Represented Temporary Employees

- A. Effective July 1, 2009, Employees other than students who have worked in temporary positions performing bargaining unit work for more than three hundred fifty (350) hours and less than one thousand fifty (1,050) hours (exclusive of overtime hours) in the preceding 12 consecutive months will be included in the bargaining unit according to Section B below and will be considered Represented Temporary Employees.
- B. Represented Temporary Employees will be covered by the terms of this Appendix beginning the third payroll period following the conclusion of the payroll period in which they have reached three hundred fifty (350) regular hours. Employees who have become Represented Temporary Employees will remain in the bargaining unit during the year following a year in which they worked at least three hundred fifty (350) regular hours. For purposes of this subsection, a year will consist of the twenty-six pay periods starting with the pay period following the anniversary date of the employee's date of hire.

1.3 Compensation for Represented Temporary Employees

- A. Represented Temporary Employees will be paid within one of the three (3) pay levels below, based on the duties typically associated with the position. The classifications identified in the description of each level are illustrative, and not intended to be exclusive:
 - 1. Level 1 Typically, the majority of the work performed is similar to the following classifications: Custodians, Foodservice, Office Assistants, Program Assistant and Grounds and Nursery Specialist 1 & 2.

Pay Range – Minimum wage - \$17 per hour

2. Level 2 - Typically, the majority of the work performed is similar to the following classifications: Secretary Senior, Program Coordinators, Skilled Trades, Paraprofessionals, and Secretary Lead.

Pay Range - \$15 - \$26 per hour

3. Level 3 - Typically, the majority of the work performed is similar to the following classifications: Police Officers, Information Technology Specialists, and Speech Audiologist.

Pay Range - \$20 - \$41 per hour

В. A Represented Temporary Employee's initial placement and any subsequent movement within the assigned range will be at the discretion of the University based on the duties of the position, the training/experience of the employee, and available resources.

1.4 **Hours of Work and Overtime**

The University will assign the hours of work for Represented Temporary Employees. All hours worked in excess of forty (40) hours in a seven (7) day workweek will be considered overtime. Overtime hours will be compensated at a rate of one and one-half (1-1/2) times the employee's regular rate of pay.

1.5 **Sick Leave**

Sick leave for represented temporary employees will be handled in accordance with University policy 407-07, Temporary Employment.

1.6 **Other Provisions**

The following articles in the Agreement apply to Represented Temporary Employees:

- Article 1
- Article 2
- Article 4
- Article 5
- Article 7
- Article 8
- Article 9
- Article 11 (except for Section 11.1.1(a), which will not apply to Represented Temporary Employees)
- Article 12
- Article 16
- Article 23
- Article 26
- Article 42

Article 45

1.7 Grievance Procedure

- A. For the purposes of this Section, a grievance is defined as an allegation by the Union, on its own behalf or on behalf of one or more Represented Temporary Employee(s), that there has been a violation, misapplication, or misinterpretation, of this Appendix. The University's decision to discipline or terminate a Represented Temporary Employee is not grievable.
- B. Sections 40.3 through 40.8 of Article 40 Grievance Procedure, apply to Represented Temporary Employees. The Step 2 procedure described in Section 40.8 will be the final step in any grievances filed under this Section.

APPENDIX B- JULY 1, 2019

EASTERN W	VASHINGTON I	JNIVERSITY												
Effective July		ects a 3% salary												
RANGE		STEP A-1	STEP B-2	STEP C-3	STEP D-4	STEP E-5	STEP F-6	STEP G-7	STEP H-8		STEP J-10	STEP K-11	STEP L-12	STEP M-13
19	Annual Monthly	23124 1927	23676 1973	24192 2016	24732 2061	25284 2107	25884 2157	26448 2204	27060 2255	27696 2308	28284 2357	29004 2417	29640 2470	30324 2527
19	Hourly	11.07	11.34	11.59	11.84	12.11	12.40	12.67	12.96	13.26	13.55	13.89	14.20	14.52
	Annual	23676	24192	24732	25284	25884	26448	27060	27696	28284	29004	29640	30324	31020
20	Monthly	1973	2016	2061	2107	2157	2204	2255	2308	2357	2417	2470	2527	2585
	Hourly	11.34	11.59	11.84	12.11	12.40	12.67	12.96	13.26	13.55	13.89	14.20	14.52	14.86
	Annual	24192	24732	25284	25884	26448	27060	27696	28284	29004	29640	30324	31020	31776
21	Monthly	2016	2061	2107	2157	2204	2255	2308	2357	2417	2470	2527	2585	2648
	Hourly	11.59	11.84	12.11	12.40	12.67	12.96	13.26	13.55	13.89	14.20	14.52	14.86	15.22
	Annual	24732	25284	25884	26448	27060	27696	28284	29004	29640	30324	31020	31776	32520
22	Monthly Hourly	2061 11.84	2107 12.11	2157 12.40	2204 12.67	2255 12.96	2308 13.26	2357 13.55	2417 13.89	2470 14.20	2527 14.52	2585 14.86	2648 15.22	2710 15.57
23	Annual Monthly	25284 2107	25884 2157	26448 2204	27060 2255	27696 2308	28284 2357	29004 2417	29640 2470	30324 2527	31020 2585	31776 2648	32520 2710	33264 2772
23	Hourly	12.11	12.40	12.67	12.96	13.26	13.55	13.89	14.20	14.52	14.86	15.22	15.57	15.93
	Annual	25884	26448	27060	27696	28284	29004	29640	30324	31020	31776	32520	33264	34044
24	Monthly	2157	20448	2255	2308	2357	29004	2470	2527	2585	2648	2710	2772	2837
	Hourly	12.40	12.67	12.96	13.26	13.55	13.89	14.20	14.52	14.86	15.22	15.57	15.93	16.30
	Annual	26448	27060	27696	28284	29004	29640	30324	31020	31776	32520	33264	34044	34824
25	Monthly	2204	2255	2308	2357	2417	2470	2527	2585	2648	2710	2772	2837	2902
	Hourly	12.67	12.96	13.26	13.55	13.89	14.20	14.52	14.86	15.22	15.57	15.93	16.30	16.68
	Annual	27060	27696	28284	29004	29640	30324	31020	31776	32520	33264	34044	34824	35664
26	Monthly	2255	2308	2357	2417	2470	2527	2585	2648	2710	2772	2837	2902	2972
	Hourly	12.96	13.26	13.55	13.89	14.20	14.52	14.86	15.22	15.57	15.93	16.30	16.68	17.08
	Annual	27696	28284	29004	29640	30324	31020	31776	32520	33264	34044	34824	35664	36468
27	Monthly	2308	2357	2417	2470	2527	2585	2648	2710	2772	2837	2902	2972	3039
	Hourly	13.26	13.55	13.89	14.20	14.52	14.86	15.22	15.57	15.93	16.30	16.68	17.08	17.47
	Annual	28284	29004	29640	30324	31020	31776	32520	33264	34044	34824	35664	36468	37368
28	Monthly	2357	2417	2470	2527	2585	2648	2710	2772	2837	2902	2972	3039	3114
	Hourly	13.55	13.89	14.20	14.52	14.86	15.22	15.57	15.93	16.30	16.68	17.08	17.47	17.90
	Annual	29004	29640	30324	31020	31776	32520	33264	34044	34824	35664	36468	37368	38220
29	Monthly Hourly	2417 13.89	2470 14.20	2527 14.52	2585 14.86	2648 15.22	2710 15.57	2772 15.93	2837 16.30	2902 16.68	2972 17.08	3039 17.47	3114 17.90	3185 18.30
	Hoully	13.09	14.20	14.52	14.00	15.22	13.37	15.95	10.30	10.00	17.00	17.47	17.90	10.30
	Annual	29640	30324	31020	31776	32520	33264	34044	34824	35664	36468	37368	38220	39132
30	Monthly Hourly	2470 14.20	2527 14.52	2585 14.86	2648 15.22	2710 15.57	2772 15.93	2837 16.30	2902 16.68	2972 17.08	3039 17.47	3114 17.90	3185 18.30	3261 18.74
31	Annual Monthly	30324 2527	31020 2585	31776 2648	32520 2710	33264 2772	34044 2837	34824 2902	35664 2972	36468 3039	37368 3114	38220 3185	39132 3261	40056 3338
0.	Hourly	14.52	14.86	15.22	15.57	15.93	16.30	16.68	17.08	17.47	17.90	18.30	18.74	19.18
	Annual	31020	31776	32520	33264	34044	34824	35664	36468	37368	38220	39132	40056	40944
32	Monthly	2585	2648	2710	2772	2837	2902	2972	3039	3114	3185	3261	3338	3412
	Hourly	14.86	15.22	15.57	15.93	16.30	16.68	17.08	17.47	17.90	18.30	18.74	19.18	19.61
	Annual	31776	32520	33264	34044	34824	35664	36468	37368	38220	39132	40056	40944	42012
33	Monthly	2648	2710	2772	2837	2902	2972	3039	3114	3185	3261	3338	3412	3501
	Hourly	15.22	15.57	15.93	16.30	16.68	17.08	17.47	17.90	18.30	18.74	19.18	19.61	20.12
	Annual	32520	33264	34044	34824	35664	36468	37368	38220	39132	40056	40944	42012	42984
34	Monthly	2710	2772	2837	2902	2972	3039	3114	3185	3261	3338	3412	3501	3582
	Hourly	15.57	15.93	16.30	16.68	17.08	17.47	17.90	18.30	18.74	19.18	19.61	20.12	20.59
	Annual	33264	34044	34824	35664	36468	37368	38220	39132	40056	40944	42012	42984	43980
35	Monthly Hourly	2772 15.93	2837 16.30	2902 16.68	2972 17.08	3039 17.47	3114 17.90	3185 18.30	3261 18.74	3338 19.18	3412 19.61	3501 20.12	3582 20.59	3665 21.06
	. iouily				17.00									
20	Annual	34044 2837	34824	35664 2972	36468	37368 3114	38220	39132	40056 3338	40944	42012 3501	42984 3582	43980 3665	45072 3756
36	Monthly Hourly	16.30	2902 16.68	17.08	3039 17.47	17.90	3185 18.30	3261 18.74	19.18	3412 19.61	20.12	20.59	21.06	21.59
37	Annual Monthly	34824 2902	35664 2972	36468 3039	37368 3114	38220 3185	39132 3261	40056 3338	40944 3412	42012 3501	42984 3582	43980 3665	45072 3756	46188 3849
O.	Hourly	16.68	17.08	17.47	17.90	18.30	18.74	19.18	19.61	20.12	20.59	21.06	21.59	22.12
	April	25004	20400	27200	20000	20422	40050	40044	40040	40004	40000	45070	40400	47070
38	Annual Monthly	35664 2972	36468 3039	37368 3114	38220 3185	39132 3261	40056 3338	40944 3412	42012 3501	42984 3582	43980 3665	45072 3756	46188 3849	47376 3948
	Hourly	17.08	17.47	17.90	18.30	18.74	19.18	19.61	20.12	20.59	21.06	21.59	22.12	22.69
	Annual	36468	37368	38220	39132	40056	40944	42012	42984	43980	45072	46188	47376	48528
39	Monthly	3039	3114	3185	3261	3338	3412	3501	3582	3665	3756	3849	3948	4044
	Hourly	17.47	17.90	18.30	18.74	19.18	19.61	20.12	20.59	21.06	21.59	22.12	22.69	23.24
	Annual	37368	38220	39132	40056	40944	42012	42984	43980	45072	46188	47376	48528	49788
40	Monthly	3114	3185	3261	3338	3412	3501	3582	3665	3756	3849	3948	4044	4149
	Hourly	17.90	18.30	18.74	19.18	19.61	20.12	20.59	21.06	21.59	22.12	22.69	23.24	23.84

	VASHINGTON (
	y 1, 2019 - Refle	ects a 3% salary i		075000	OTED D 4	0TED E 5	07555	0750 0 7	0750110	OTEDIA	OTED 140	OTED 1/ 44	OTED 40	OTED 11 40
RANGE	Annual	STEP A-1 38220	STEP B-2 39132	STEP C-3 40056	STEP D-4 40944	STEP E-5 42012	STEP F-6 42984	STEP G-7 43980	STEP H-8 45072	46188	STEP J-10 47376	STEP K-11 48528	STEP L-12 49788	STEP M-13 50952
41	Monthly	3185	3261	3338	3412	3501	3582	3665	3756	3849	3948	40320	4149	4246
	Hourly	18.30	18.74	19.18	19.61	20.12	20.59	21.06	21.59	22.12	22.69	23.24	23.84	24.40
	Annual	39132	40056	40944	42012	42984	43980	45072	46188	47376	48528	49788	50952	52284
42	Monthly	3261	3338	3412	3501	3582	3665	3756	3849	3948	4044	4149	4246	4357
	Hourly	18.74	19.18	19.61	20.12	20.59	21.06	21.59	22.12	22.69	23.24	23.84	24.40	25.04
	Annual	40056	40944	42012	42984	43980	45072	46188	47376	48528	49788	50952	52284	53580
43	Monthly	3338 19.18	3412 19.61	3501 20.12	3582 20.59	3665 21.06	3756 21.59	3849 22.12	3948 22.69	4044 23.24	4149 23.84	4246 24.40	4357 25.04	4465 25.66
	Hourly	19.10	19.01	20.12	20.39	21.00	21.59	22.12	22.09	23.24	23.04	24.40	25.04	25.00
	Annual	40944	42012	42984	43980	45072	46188	47376	48528	49788	50952	52284	53580	54972
44	Monthly Hourly	341 <u>2</u> 19.61	3501 20.12	3582 20.59	3665 21.06	3756 21.59	3849 22.12	3948 22.69	4044 23.24	4149 23.84	4246 24.40	4357 25.04	4465 25.66	4581 26.33
45	Annual Monthly	42012 3501	42984 3582	43980 3665	45072 3756	46188 3849	47376 3948	48528 4044	49788 4149	50952 4246	52284 4357	53580 4465	54972 4581	56328 4694
45	Hourly	20.12	20.59	21.06	21.59	22.12	22.69	23.24	23.84	24.40	25.04	25.66	26.33	26.98
	-													
46	Annual Monthly	42984 3582	43980 3665	45072 3756	46188 3849	47376 3948	48528 4044	49788 4149	50952 4246	52284 4357	53580 4465	54972 4581	56328 4694	57732 4811
40	Hourly	20.59	21.06	21.59	22.12	22.69	23.24	23.84	24.40	25.04	25.66	26.33	26.98	27.65
47	Annual Monthly	43980 3665	45072 3756	46188 3849	47376 3948	48528 4044	49788 4149	50952 4246	52284 4357	53580 4465	54972 4581	56328 4694	57732 4811	59136 4928
71	Hourly	21.06	21.59	22.12	22.69	23.24	23.84	24.40	25.04	25.66	26.33	26.98	27.65	28.32
	A 1	45070	10100	47070	40500	40700	50050	50004	50500	54070	50000	F7700	50400	00004
48	Annual Monthly	45072 3756	46188 3849	47376 3948	48528 4044	49788 4149	50952 4246	52284 4357	53580 4465	54972 4581	56328 4694	57732 4811	59136 4928	60624 5052
	Hourly	21.59	22.12	22.69	23.24	23.84	24.40	25.04	25.66	26.33	26.98	27.65	28.32	29.03
	Annual	46188	47376	48528	49788	50952	52284	53580	54972	56328	57732	59136	60624	62160
49	Monthly	3849	3948	4044	4149	4246	4357	4465	4581	4694	4811	4928	5052	5180
	Hourly	22.12	22.69	23.24	23.84	24.40	25.04	25.66	26.33	26.98	27.65	28.32	29.03	29.77
	Annual	47376	48528	49788	50952	52284	53580	54972	56328	57732	59136	60624	62160	63720
50	Monthly	3948	4044	4149	4246	4357	4465	4581	4694	4811	4928	5052	5180	5310
	Hourly	22.69	23.24	23.84	24.40	25.04	25.66	26.33	26.98	27.65	28.32	29.03	29.77	30.52
	Annual	48528	49788	50952	52284	53580	54972	56328	57732	59136	60624	62160	63720	65292
51	Monthly	4044	4149	4246	4357	4465	4581	4694	4811	4928	5052	5180	5310	5441
	Hourly	23.24	23.84	24.40	25.04	25.66	26.33	26.98	27.65	28.32	29.03	29.77	30.52	31.27
	Annual	66828	68496	70188	71928	73728	75564	77448	79428	81360	83460	85476	87672	89856
51PC	Monthly Hourly	5569 32.01	5708 32.80	5849 33.61	5994 34.45	6144 35.31	6297 36.19	6454 37.09	6619 38.04	6780 38.97	6955 39.97	7123 40.94	7306 41.99	7488 43.03
	riouny	02.01	02.00	00.01	04.40	00.01	50.15	07.00	30.04	50.57	00.07	40.54	41.00	40.00
52	Annual Monthly	49788 4149	50952 4246	52284 4357	53580 4465	54972 4581	56328 4694	57732 4811	59136 4928	60624 5052	62160 5180	63720 5310	65292 5441	66912 5576
32	Hourly	23.84	24.40	25.04	25.66	26.33	26.98	27.65	28.32	29.03	29.77	30.52	31.27	32.05
53	Annual Monthly	50952 4246	52284 4357	53580 4465	54972 4581	56328 4694	57732 4811	59136 4928	60624 5052	62160 5180	63720 5310	65292 5441	66912 5576	68580 5715
	Hourly	24.40	25.04	25.66	26.33	26.98	27.65	28.32	29.03	29.77	30.52	31.27	32.05	32.84
	Annual	52284	53580	54972	56328	57732	59136	60624	62160	63720	65292	66912	68580	70296
54	Monthly	4357	4465	4581	4694	4811	4928	5052	5180	5310	5441	5576	5715	5858
	Hourly	25.04	25.66	26.33	26.98	27.65	28.32	29.03	29.77	30.52	31.27	32.05	32.84	33.67
	Annual	53580	54972	56328	57732	59136	60624	62160	63720	65292	66912	68580	70296	72048
55	Monthly	4465	4581	4694	4811	4928	5052	5180	5310	5441	5576	5715	5858	6004
	Hourly	25.66	26.33	26.98	27.65	28.32	29.03	29.77	30.52	31.27	32.05	32.84	33.67	34.51
	Annual	54972	56328	57732	59136	60624	62160	63720	65292	66912	68580	70296	72048	73884
56	Monthly Hourly	4581 26.33	4694 26.98	4811 27.65	4928 28.32	5052 29.03	5180 29.77	5310 30.52	5441 31.27	5576 32.05	5715 32.84	5858 33.67	6004 34.51	6157 35.39
	riouny	20.00	20.50	21.00	20.02	20.00	23.77	00.02	01.21	02.00	02.04	55.07	04.01	30.00
	Annual	56328	57732	59136	60624	62160	63720	65292	66912	68580	70296	72048	73884	75684
57	Monthly Hourly	4694 26.98	4811 27.65	4928 28.32	5052 29.03	5180 29.77	5310 30.52	5441 31.27	5576 32.05	5715 32.84	5858 33.67	6004 34.51	6157 35.39	6307 36.25
	-													
58	Annual Monthly	57732 4811	59136 4928	60624 5052	62160 5180	637 <u>2</u> 0 5310	65292 5441	66912 5576	68580 5715	70296 5858	72048 6004	73884 6157	75684 6307	77640 6470
50	Hourly	27.65	28.32	29.03	29.77	30.52	31.27	32.05	32.84	33.67	34.51	35.39	36.25	37.18
	April	E0420	60004	60400	60700	05000	60040	COEOC	70000	70040	70004	75004	77040	70540
59	Annual Monthly	59136 4928	60624 5052	62160 5180	63720 5310	65292 5441	66912 5576	68580 5715	70296 5858	72048 6004	73884 6157	75684 6307	77640 6470	79512 6626
	Hourly	28.32	29.03	29.77	30.52	31.27	32.05	32.84	33.67	34.51	35.39	36.25	37.18	38.08
	Annual	60624	62160	63720	65292	66912	68580	70296	72048	73884	75684	77640	79512	81552
60	Monthly	5052	5180	5310	5441	5576	5715	5858	6004	6157	6307	6470	6626	6796
	Hourly	29.03	29.77	30.52	31.27	32.05	32.84	33.67	34.51	35.39	36.25	37.18	38.08	39.06
	Annual	62160	63720	65292	66912	68580	70296	72048	73884	75684	77640	79512	81552	83592
61	Monthly	5180	5310	5441	5576	5715	5858	6004	6157	6307	6470	6626	6796	6966
	Hourly	29.77	30.52	31.27	32.05	32.84	33.67	34.51	35.39	36.25	37.18	38.08	39.06	40.03

EASTERN W	ASHINGTON I	UNIVERSITY												
	/ 1, 2019 - Refle	ects a 3% salary												
RANGE		STEP A-1	STEP B-2	STEP C-3	STEP D-4	STEP E-5	STEP F-6	STEP G-7	STEP H-8		STEP J-10	STEP K-11	STEP L-12	STEP M-13
	Annual	63720	65292	66912	68580	70296	72048	73884	75684	77640	79512	81552	83592	85656
62	Monthly	5310	5441	5576	5715	5858	6004	6157	6307	6470	6626	6796	6966	7138
	Hourly	30.52	31.27	32.05	32.84	33.67	34.51	35.39	36.25	37.18	38.08	39.06	40.03	41.02
	Annual	65292	66912	68580	70296	72048	73884	75684	77640	79512	81552	83592	85656	87780
63	Monthly	5441	5576	5715	5858	6004	6157	6307	6470	6626	6796	6966	7138	7315
	Hourly	31.27	32.05	32.84	33.67	34.51	35.39	36.25	37.18	38.08	39.06	40.03	41.02	42.04
	Annual	66912	68580	70296	72048	73884	75684	77640	79512	81552	83592	85656	87780	90000
64	Monthly	5576	5715	5858	6004	6157	6307	6470	6626	6796	6966	7138	7315	7500
	Hourly	32.05	32.84	33.67	34.51	35.39	36.25	37.18	38.08	39.06	40.03	41.02	42.04	43.10
	,													
	Annual	68580	70296	72048	73884	75684	77640	79512	81552	83592	85656	87780	90000	92232
65	Monthly	5715	5858	6004	6157	6307	6470	6626	6796	6966	7138	7315	7500	7686
	Hourly	32.84	33.67	34.51	35.39	36.25	37.18	38.08	39.06	40.03	41.02	42.04	43.10	44.17
	Annual	70296	72048	73884	75684	77640	79512	81552	83592	85656	87780	90000	92232	94560
66	Monthly	5858	6004	6157	6307	6470	6626	6796	6966	7138	7315	7500	7686	7880
	Hourly	33.67	34.51	35.39	36.25	37.18	38.08	39.06	40.03	41.02	42.04	43.10	44.17	45.29
	A	70040	72004	75004	77040	70540	04550	02502	05050	07700	00000	00000	0.4500	00004
67	Annual Monthly	72048 6004	73884 6157	75684 6307	77640 6470	79512 6626	81552 6796	83592 6966	85656 7138	87780 7315	90000 7500	92232 7686	94560 7880	96924 8077
07	Hourly	34.51	35.39	36.25	37.18	38.08	39.06	40.03	41.02	42.04	43.10	44.17	45.29	46.42
	•													
	Annual	73884	75684	77640	79512	81552	83592	85656	87780	90000	92232	94560	96924	99384
68	Monthly Hourly	6157 35.39	6307 36.25	6470 37.18	6626 38.08	6796 39.06	6966 40.03	7138 41.02	7315 42.04	7500 43.10	7686 44.17	7880 45.29	8077 46.42	8282 47.60
	Hourry	33.39	30.23	37.10	30.00	39.00	40.03	41.02	42.04	43.10	44.17	45.29	40.42	47.00
	Annual	75684	77640	79512	81552	83592	85656	87780	90000	92232	94560	96924	99384	101820
69	Monthly	6307	6470	6626	6796	6966	7138	7315	7500	7686	7880	8077	8282	8485
	Hourly	36.25	37.18	38.08	39.06	40.03	41.02	42.04	43.10	44.17	45.29	46.42	47.60	48.76
	Annual	77640	79512	81552	83592	85656	87780	90000	92232	94560	96924	99384	101820	104736
70	Monthly	6470	6626	6796	6966	7138	7315	7500	7686	7880	8077	8282	8485	8728
	Hourly	37.18	38.08	39.06	40.03	41.02	42.04	43.10	44.17	45.29	46.42	47.60	48.76	50.16
	A 1	70540	04550	00500	05050	07700	00000	00000	0.4500	00004	00004	101000	404700	400000
71	Annual Monthly	79512 6626	81552 6796	83592 6966	85656 7138	87780 7315	90000 7500	92232 7686	94560 7880	96924 8077	99384 8282	101820 8485	104736 8728	106992 8916
	Hourly	38.08	39.06	40.03	41.02	42.04	43.10	44.17	45.29	46.42	47.60	48.76	50.16	51.24
	,													
	Annual	81552	83592	85656	87780	90000	92232	94560	96924	99384	101820	104736	106992	109680
72	Monthly	6796	6966	7138	7315	7500	7686	7880	8077	8282	8485	8728	8916	9140
	Hourly	39.06	40.03	41.02	42.04	43.10	44.17	45.29	46.42	47.60	48.76	50.16	51.24	52.53
	Annual	83592	85656	87780	90000	92232	94560	96924	99384	101820	104736	106992	109680	112404
73	Monthly	6966	7138	7315	7500	7686	7880	8077	8282	8485	8728	8916	9140	9367
	Hourly	40.03	41.02	42.04	43.10	44.17	45.29	46.42	47.60	48.76	50.16	51.24	52.53	53.83
	Annual	85656	87780	90000	92232	94560	96924	99384	101820	104736	106992	109680	112404	115248
74	Monthly	7138	7315	7500	7686	7880	8077	8282	8485	8728	8916	9140	9367	9604
	Hourly	41.02	42.04	43.10	44.17	45.29	46.42	47.60	48.76	50.16	51.24	52.53	53.83	55.20
	A 1	07700	00000	00000	0.4500	00004	00004	404000	40.4700	400000	400000	440404	445040	440000
75	Annual Monthly	87780 7315	90000 7500	92232 7686	94560 7880	96924 8077	99384 8282	101820 8485	104736 8728	106992 8916	109680 9140	112404 9367	115248 9604	118092 9841
75	Hourly	42.04	43.10	44.17	45.29	46.42	47.60	48.76	50.16	51.24	52.53	53.83	55.20	56.56
	-													
	Annual	90000	92232	94560	96924	99384	101820	104736	106992	109680	112404	115248	118092	121032
76	Monthly	7500	7686	7880	8077	8282	8485	8728	8916	9140	9367	9604	9841	10086
	Hourly	43.10	44.17	45.29	46.42	47.60	48.76	50.16	51.24	52.53	53.83	55.20	56.56	57.97
	Annual	92232	94560	96924	99384	101820	104736	106992	109680	112404	115248	118092	121032	124068
77	Monthly	7686	7880	8077	8282	8485	8728	8916	9140	9367	9604	9841	10086	10339
	Hourly	44.17	45.29	46.42	47.60	48.76	50.16	51.24	52.53	53.83	55.20	56.56	57.97	59.42
	Annual	94560	96924	99384	101820	104736	106992	109680	112404	115248	118092	121032	124068	127200
78	Monthly	7880	8077	8282	8485	8728	8916	9140	9367	9604	9841	10086	10339	10600
	Hourly	45.29	46.42	47.60	48.76	50.16	51.24	52.53	53.83	55.20	56.56	57.97	59.42	60.92
79	Annual	96924 8077	99384 8282	101820 8485	104736 8728	106992 8916	109680 9140	112404 9367	115248 9604	118092 9841	121032 10086	124068 10339	127200 10600	130332 10861
79	Monthly Hourly	46.42	47.60	48.76	50.16	51.24	52.53	53.83	55.20	56.56	57.97	59.42	60.92	62.42
	· iouny	.0.12		10.70	00.10	01.21	02.00	00.00	00.20	00.00	01.01	00.12	00.02	02.12
	Annual	99384	101820	104736	106992	109680	112404	115248	118092	121032	124068	127200	130332	133584
80	Monthly	8282	8485	8728	8916	9140	9367	9604	9841	10086	10339	10600	10861	11132
	Hourly	47.60	48.76	50.16	51.24	52.53	53.83	55.20	56.56	57.97	59.42	60.92	62.42	63.98
	Annual	101820	104736	106992	109680	112404	115248	118092	121032	124068	127200	130332	133584	136944
81	Monthly	8485	8728	8916	9140	9367	9604	9841	10086	10339	10600	10861	11132	11412
	Hourly	48.76	50.16	51.24	52.53	53.83	55.20	56.56	57.97	59.42	60.92	62.42	63.98	65.59
	Ann	40.4700	400000	400000	440404	445040	440000	404000	404000	407000	400000	40050:	400041	440050
82	Annual Monthly	104736 8728	106992 8916	109680 9140	112404 9367	115248 9604	118092 9841	121032 10086	124068 10339	127200 10600	130332 10861	133584 11132	136944 11412	140352 11696
UZ.	Hourly	50.16	51.24	52.53	53.83	55.20	56.56	57.97	59.42	60.92	62.42	63.98	65.59	67.22
	,													

EASTERN WASHINGTON UNIVERSITY

Effective July	/ 1, 2019 - Ref	lects a 3% salary	/ increase											
RANGE		STEP A-1	STEP B-2	STEP C-3	STEP D-4	STEP E-5	STEP F-6	STEP G-7	STEP H-8	STEP I-9	STEP J-10	STEP K-11	STEP L-12	STEP M-13
	Annual	106992	109680	112404	115248	118092	121032	124068	127200	130332	133584	136944	140352	143844
83	Monthly	8916	9140	9367	9604	9841	10086	10339	10600	10861	11132	11412	11696	11987
	Hourly	51.24	52.53	53.83	55.20	56.56	57.97	59.42	60.92	62.42	63.98	65.59	67.22	68.89
	Annual	109680	112404	115248	118092	121032	124068	127200	130332	133584	136944	140352	143844	147492
84	Monthly	9140	9367	9604	9841	10086	10339	10600	10861	11132	11412	11696	11987	12291
	Hourly	52.53	53.83	55.20	56.56	57.97	59.42	60.92	62.42	63.98	65.59	67.22	68.89	70.64
	Annual	112404	115248	118092	121032	124068	127200	130332	133584	136944	140352	143844	147492	148152
85	Monthly	9367	9604	9841	10086	10339	10600	10861	11132	11412	11696	11987	12291	12346
	Hourly	53.83	55.20	56.56	57.97	59.42	60.92	62.42	63.98	65.59	67.22	68.89	70.64	70.95
	Annual	115248	118092	121032	124068	127200	130332	133584	136944	140352	143844	147492	148152	154944
86	Monthly	9604	9841	10086	10339	10600	10861	11132	11412	11696	11987	12291	12346	12912
	Hourly	55.20	56.56	57.97	59.42	60.92	62.42	63.98	65.59	67.22	68.89	70.64	70.95	74.21
	Annual	118092	121032	124068	127200	130332	133584	136944	140352	143844	147492	148152	154944	158844
87	Monthly	9841	10086	10339	10600	10861	11132	11412	11696	11987	12291	12346	12912	13237
	Hourly	56.56	57.97	59.42	60.92	62.42	63.98	65.59	67.22	68.89	70.64	70.95	74.21	76.07
	Annual	121032	124068	127200	130332	133584	136944	140352	143844	147492	148152	154944	158844	162780
88	Monthly	10086	10339	10600	10861	11132	11412	11696	11987	12291	12346	12912	13237	13565
	Hourly	57.97	59.42	60.92	62.42	63.98	65.59	67.22	68.89	70.64	70.95	74.21	76.07	77.96
	Annual	124068	127200	130332	133584	136944	140352	143844	147492	148152	154944	158844	162780	166884
89	Monthly	10339	10600	10861	11132	11412	11696	11987	12291	12346	12912	13237	13565	13907
	Hourly	59.42	60.92	62.42	63.98	65.59	67.22	68.89	70.64	70.95	74.21	76.07	77.96	79.93
	Annual	127200	130332	133584	136944	140352	143844	147492	148152	154944	158844	162780	166884	171216
90	Monthly	10600	10861	11132	11412	11696	11987	12291	12346	12912	13237	13565	13907	14268
	Hourly	60.92	62.42	63.98	65.59	67.22	68.89	70.64	70.95	74.21	76.07	77.96	79.93	82.00
	Annual	130332	133584	136944	140352	143844	147492	148152	154944	158844	162780	166884	171216	175320
91	Monthly	10861	11132	11412	11696	11987	12291	12346	12912	13237	13565	13907	14268	14610
	Hourly	62.42	63.98	65.59	67.22	68.89	70.64	70.95	74.21	76.07	77.96	79.93	82.00	83.97
	Annual	133584	136944	140352	143844	147492	148152	154944	158844	162780	166884	171216	175320	177504
92	Monthly	11132	11412	11696	11987	12291	12346	12912	13237	13565	13907	14268	14610	14792
	Hourly	63.98	65.59	67.22	68.89	70.64	70.95	74.21	76.07	77.96	79.93	82.00	83.97	85.01
	Annual	136944	140352	143844	147492	148152	154944	158844	162780	166884	171216	175320	177504	184212
93	Monthly	11412	11696	11987	12291	12346	12912	13237	13565	13907	14268	14610	14792	15351
	Hourly	65.59	67.22	68.89	70.64	70.95	74.21	76.07	77.96	79.93	82.00	83.97	85.01	88.22
	Annual	140352	143844	147492	148152	154944	158844	162780	166884	171216	175320	177504	184212	188808
94	Monthly	11696	11987	12291	12346	12912	13237	13565	13907	14268	14610	14792	15351	15734
	Hourly	67.22	68.89	70.64	70.95	74.21	76.07	77.96	79.93	82.00	83.97	85.01	88.22	90.43
	Annual	143844	147492	148152	154944	158844	162780	166884	171216	175320	177504	184212	188808	193524
95	Monthly	11987	12291	12346	12912	13237	13565	13907	14268	14610	14792	15351	15734	16127
	Hourly	68.89	70.64	70.95	74.21	76.07	77.96	79.93	82.00	83.97	85.01	88.22	90.43	92.68
	Annual	147492	148152	154944	158844	162780	166884	171216	175320	177504	184212	188808	193524	194484
96	Monthly	12291	12346	12912	13237	13565	13907	14268	14610	14792	15351	15734	16127	16207
	Hourly	70.64	70.95	74.21	76.07	77.96	79.93	82.00	83.97	85.01	88.22	90.43	92.68	93.14
	Annual	148152	154944	158844	162780	166884	171216	175320	177504	184212	188808	193524	194484	197424
97	Monthly	12346	12912	13237	13565	13907	14268	14610	14792	15351	15734	16127	15735	16452
	Hourly	70.95	74.21	76.07	77.96	79.93	82.00	83.97	85.01	88.22	90.43	92.68	90.43	94.55
	Annual	154944	158844	162780	166884	171216	175320	177504	184212	188808	193524	194484	197424	208440
98	Monthly	12912	13237	13565	13907	14268	14610	14792	15351	15734	16127	15735	16452	17370
	Hourly	74.21	76.07	77.96	79.93	82.00	83.97	85.01	88.22	90.43	92.68	90.43	94.55	99.83
	Annual	158844	162780	166884	171216	175320	177504	184212	188808	193524	194484	197424	208440	213636
99	Monthly	13237	13565	13907	14268	14610	14792	15351	15734	16127	15735	16452	17370	17803
	Hourly	76.07	77.96	79.93	82.00	83.97	85.01	88.22	90.43	92.68	90.43	94.55	99.83	102.32

Red denotes inability to utilize as rate falls below CBA minimum hourly amounts.

Unless otherwise noted, the following are the special range designations.

G Range begins at Step G in current range
X Range begins at Step A, two ranges higher
GX Range begins at Step G, two ranges higher
IT Separate Range Chart for IT positions
P Range begins at Step A, ten ranges higher
PC Range begins at Step A, 17.5% higher for canine duties (includes both special pay-3% and canine care-additional 4.5%)
PX Range begins at Step A, twelve ranges higher - bilingual pay

This Salary Schedule is exclusive to IT employees due to a state restructuring of the IT class series

EASTERN WASHINGTON UNIVERSITY
Effective July 1, 2019 - Reflects 3% salary increase

RANGE		STEP A-1	STEP B-2	STEP C-3	STEP D-4	OTED 5 5	STEP F-6	STEP G-7	STEP H-8	STEP I-9	OTED 140	OTED K 44	OTED 1 40	STEP M-13
RANGE	Annual	53688	55044	56412	57816	STEP E-5 59268	60744	62268	63828	65424	STEP J-10 67056	STEP K-11 68736	STEP L-12 70452	72216
11	Monthly	4474	4587	4701	4818	4939	5062	5189	5319	5452	5588	5728	5871	6018
	Hourly	25.71	26.36	27.02	27.69	28.39	29.09	29.82	30.57	31.33	32.11	32.92	33.74	34.59
	riouny	23.71	20.00	27.02	21.00	20.55	23.03	23.02	30.37	31.33	32.11	02.02	33.74	34.33
	Annual	57709	59160	60636	62160	63720	65316	66936	68616	70332	72084	73884	75732	77616
12	Monthly	4809	4930	5053	5180	5310	5443	5578	5718	5861	6007	6157	6311	6468
	Hourly	27.64	28.33	29.04	29.77	30.52	31.28	32.06	32.86	33.68	34.52	35.39	36.27	37.17
	Annual	62052	63600	65196	66828	68496	70212	71976	73776	75624	77508	79452	81444	83484
13	Monthly	5171	5300	5433	5569	5708	5851	5998	6148	6302	6459	6621	6787	6957
	Hourly	29.72	30.46	31.22	32.01	32.80	33.63	34.47	35.33	36.22	37.12	38.05	39.01	39.98
	Annual	65160	66780	68460	70164	71916	73728	75576	77460	79404	81384	83424	85512	87660
138	Monthly	5430	5565	5705	5847	5993	6144	6298	6455	6617	6782	6952	7126	7305
	Hourly	31.21	31.98	32.79	33.60	34.44	35.31	36.20	37.10	38.03	38.98	39.95	40.95	41.98
	Annual	66696	68364	70068	71820	73620	75456	77352	79272	81252	83280	85356	87492	89688
14	Monthly	5558	5697	5839	5985	6135	6288	6446	6606	6771	6940	7113	7291	7474
	Hourly	31.94	32.74	33.56	34.40	35.26	36.14	37.05	37.97	38.91	39.89	40.88	41.90	42.95
	Annual	71700	73488	75336	77208	79140	81120	83148	85224	87348	89532	91776	94068	96420
15	Monthly	5975	6124	6278	6434	6595	6760	6929	7102	7279	7461	7648	7839	8035
	Hourly	34.34	35.20	36.08	36.98	37.90	38.85	39.82	40.82	41.83	42.88	43.95	45.05	46.18
I5S	Annual Monthly	75288 6274	77160 6430	79104 6592	81072 6756	83100 6925	85176 7098	87300 7275	89484 7457	91716 7643	94008 7834	96360 8030	98772 8231	101244 8437
155	Hourly	36.06	36.95	37.89	38.83	39.80	40.79	7275 41.81	42.86	43.93	7834 45.02	46.15	47.30	48.49
	Hourly	36.06	36.95	37.09	30.03	39.60	40.79	41.01	42.00	43.93	45.02	40.15	47.30	40.49
	Annual	75288	77160	79092	81072	83100	85176	87300	89484	91728	94024	96372	98784	101254
16	Monthly	6274	6430	6591	6756	6925	7098	7275	7457	7644	7835	8031	8232	8438
	Hourly	36.06	36.95	37.88	38.83	39.80	40.79	41.81	42.86	43.93	45.03	46.16	47.31	48.49
	Annual	79056	81024	83052	85128	87252	89436	91668	93960	96312	98724	101196	103728	106320
I6S	Monthly	6588	6752	6921	7094	7271	7453	7639	7830	8026	8227	8433	8644	8860
	Hourly	37.86	38.80	39.78	40.77	41.79	42.83	43.90	45.00	46.13	47.28	48.47	49.68	50.92
	Annual	79044	81024	83052	85128	87252	89424	91656	93948	96300	98712	101184	103716	106308
17	Monthly	6587	6752	6921	7094	7271	7452	7638	7829	8025	8226	8432	8643	8859
	Hourly	37.86	38.80	39.78	40.77	41.79	42.83	43.90	44.99	46.12	47.28	48.46	49.67	50.91
	Annual	82992	85080	87204	89388	91620	93900	96240	98640	101112	103644	106248	108900	111624
17S	Monthly	6916	7090	7267	7449	7635	7825	8020	8220	8426	8637	8854	9075	9302
	Hourly	39.75	40.75	41.76	42.81	43.88	44.97	46.09	47.24	48.43	49.64	50.89	52.16	53.46
	Annual	82992	85068	87204	89376	91608	93900	96252	98652	101124	103668	106260	108912	111636
18	Monthly	6916	7089	7267	7448	7634	7825	8021	8221	8427	8639	8855	9076	9303
	Hourly	39.75	40.74	41.76	42.80	43.87	44.97	46.10	47.25	48.43	49.65	50.89	52.16	53.47
	Annual	87156	89328	91560	93852	96192	98604	101064	103584	106188	108840	111564	114360	117204
19	Monthly	7263	7444	7630	7821	8016	8217	8422	8632	8849	9070	9297	9530	9767
	Hourly	41.74	42.78	43.85	44.95	46.07	47.22	48.40	49.61	50.86	52.13	53.43	54.77	56.13
	Annual	91500	93792	96132	98532	100992	103512	106104	108756	111480	114252	117108	120036	123048
110	Monthly	7625	7816	8011	8211	8416	8626	8842	9063	9290	9521	9759	10003	10254
-	Hourly	43.82	44.92	46.04	47.19	48.37	49.57	50.82	52.09	53.39	54.72	56.09	57.49	58.93
144	Annual	96084	98484	100944	103464	106044	108708	111420	114204	117060	119988	123000	126072	129228
I11	Monthly	8007	8207	8412	8622	8837	9059	9285	9517	9755	9999	10250	10506	10769
	Hourly	46.02	47.17	48.34	49.55	50.79	52.06	53.36	54.70	56.06	57.47	58.91	60.38	61.89

Special Ranges: S denotes supervisor with 5% pay adjustment

APPENDIX C-JULY 1, 2020

	ASHINGTON													
	y 1, 2020 - Refl	lects a 3% salary												
RANGE		STEP A-1	STEP B-2	STEP C-3	STEP D-4	STEP E-5	STEP F-6	STEP G-7	STEP H-8		STEP J-10	STEP K-11	STEP L-12	STEP M-13
19	Annual Monthly	23820 1985	24384 2032	24912 2076	25476 2123	26040 2170	26664 2222	27240 2270	27876 2323	28524 2377	29136 2428	29880 2490	30528 2544	31236 2603
19	Hourly	11.41	11.68	11.93	12.20	12.47	12.77	13.05	13.35	13.66	13.95	14.31	14.62	14.96
	Annual	24384	24912	25476	26040	26664	27240	27876	28524	29136	29880	30528	31236	31956
20	Monthly	2032	2076	2123	2170	2222	2270	2323	2377	2428	2490	2544	2603	2663
	Hourly	11.68	11.93	12.20	12.47	12.77	13.05	13.35	13.66	13.95	14.31	14.62	14.96	15.30
0.4	Annual	24912	25476	26040	26664	27240	27876	28524	29136	29880	30528	31236	31956	32724
21	Monthly	2076 11.93	2123 12.20	2170 12.47	2222 12.77	2270 13.05	2323 13.35	2377 13.66	2428 13.95	2490 14.31	2544 14.62	2603 14.96	2663 15.30	2727 15.67
	Hourly	11.95	12.20	12.47	12.77	13.05	13.33	13.00	13.93	14.51	14.02	14.90	15.50	15.07
	Annual	25476	26040	26664	27240	27876	28524	29136	29880	30528	31236	31956	32724	33494
22	Monthly	2123	2170 12.47	2222 12.77	2270	2323 13.35	2377 13.66	2428 13.95	2490 14.31	2544 14.62	2603 14.96	2663 15.30	2727 15.67	2791 16.04
	Hourly	12.20	12.47	12.77	13.05	13.33	13.00	13.95	14.51	14.02	14.90	15.50	15.67	10.04
	Annual	26040	26664	27240	27876	28524	29136	29880	30528	31236	31956	32724	33494	34260
23	Monthly	2170	2222	2270	2323	2377	2428	2490	2544	2603	2663	2727	2791	2855
	Hourly	12.47	12.77	13.05	13.35	13.66	13.95	14.31	14.62	14.96	15.30	15.67	16.04	16.41
	Annual	26664	27240	27876	28524	29136	29880	30528	31236	31956	32724	33494	34260	35064
24	Monthly	2222	2270	2323	2377	2428	2490	2544	2603	2663	2727	2791	2855	2922
	Hourly	12.77	13.05	13.35	13.66	13.95	14.31	14.62	14.96	15.30	15.67	16.04	16.41	16.79
	Annual	27240	27876	28524	29136	29880	30528	31236	31956	32724	33494	34260	35064	35868
25	Monthly	2270	2323	2377	2428	2490	2544	2603	2663	2727	2791	2855	2922	2989
	Hourly	13.05	13.35	13.66	13.95	14.31	14.62	14.96	15.30	15.67	16.04	16.41	16.79	17.18
	Annual	27876	28524	29136	29880	30528	31236	31956	32724	33494	34260	35064	35868	36732
26	Monthly	2323	2377	2428	2490	2544	2603	2663	2727	2791	2855	2922	2989	3061
	Hourly	13.35	13.66	13.95	14.31	14.62	14.96	15.30	15.67	16.04	16.41	16.79	17.18	17.59
	Annual	28524	29136	29880	30528	31236	31956	32724	33494	34260	35064	35868	36732	37560
27	Monthly	2377	2428	2490	2544	2603	2663	2727	2791	2855	2922	2989	3061	3130
	Hourly	13.66	13.95	14.31	14.62	14.96	15.30	15.67	16.04	16.41	16.79	17.18	17.59	17.99
	Annual	29136	29880	30528	31236	31956	32724	33494	34260	35064	35868	36732	37560	38484
28	Monthly	2428	2490	2544	2603	2663	2727	2791	2855	2922	2989	3061	3130	3207
	Hourly	13.95	14.31	14.62	14.96	15.30	15.67	16.04	16.41	16.79	17.18	17.59	17.99	18.43
	Annual	29880	30528	31236	31956	32724	33494	34260	35064	35868	36732	37560	38484	39372
29	Monthly	2490	2544	2603	2663	2727	2791	2855	2922	2989	3061	3130	3207	3281
	Hourly	14.31	14.62	14.96	15.30	15.67	16.04	16.41	16.79	17.18	17.59	17.99	18.43	18.86
	Annual	30528	31236	31956	32724	33494	34260	35064	35868	36732	37560	38484	39372	40308
30	Annual Monthly	2544	2603	2663	2727	2791	2855	2922	2989	3061	3130	3207	3281	3359
	Hourly	14.62	14.96	15.30	15.67	16.04	16.41	16.79	17.18	17.59	17.99	18.43	18.86	19.30
	Annual	31236	31956	32724	33494	34260	35064	35868	36732	37560	38484	39372	40308	41256
31	Monthly	2603	2663	2727	2791	2855	2922	2989	3061	3130	3207	3281	3359	3438
	Hourly	14.96	15.30	15.67	16.04	16.41	16.79	17.18	17.59	17.99	18.43	18.86	19.30	19.76
	Annual	31956	32724	33494	34260	35064	35868	36732	37560	38484	39372	40308	41256	42168
32	Monthly	2663	2727	2791	2855	2922	2989	3061	3130	3207	3281	3359	3438	3514
	Hourly	15.30	15.67	16.04	16.41	16.79	17.18	17.59	17.99	18.43	18.86	19.30	19.76	20.20
	Annual	32724	33494	34260	35064	35868	36732	37560	38484	39372	40308	41256	42168	43272
33	Monthly	2727	2791	2855	2922	2989	3061	3130	3207	3281	3359	3438	3514	3606
	Hourly	15.67	16.04	16.41	16.79	17.18	17.59	17.99	18.43	18.86	19.30	19.76	20.20	20.72
	Annual	33494	34260	35064	35868	36732	37560	38484	39372	40308	41256	42168	43272	44268
34	Monthly	2791	2855	2922	2989	3061	3130	3207	3281	3359	3438	3514	3606	3689
	Hourly	16.04	16.41	16.79	17.18	17.59	17.99	18.43	18.86	19.30	19.76	20.20	20.72	21.20
	Annual	34260	35064	35868	36732	37560	38484	39372	40308	41256	42168	43272	44268	45300
35	Monthly	2855	2922	2989	3061	3130	3207	3281	3359	3438	3514	3606	3689	3775
	Hourly	16.41	16.79	17.18	17.59	17.99	18.43	18.86	19.30	19.76	20.20	20.72	21.20	21.70
	Annual	35064	35868	36732	37560	38484	39372	40308	41256	42168	43272	44268	45300	46428
36	Monthly	2922	2989	3061	3130	3207	3281	3359	3438	3514	3606	3689	3775	3869
	Hourly	16.79	17.18	17.59	17.99	18.43	18.86	19.30	19.76	20.20	20.72	21.20	21.70	22.24
	Annual	35868	36732	37560	38484	39372	40308	41256	42168	43272	44268	45300	46428	47568
37	Monthly	2989	3061	3130	3207	3281	3359	3438	3514	3606	3689	3775	3869	3964
	Hourly	17.18	17.59	17.99	18.43	18.86	19.30	19.76	20.20	20.72	21.20	21.70	22.24	22.78
	Annual	36732	37560	38484	39372	40308	41256	42168	43272	44268	45300	46428	47568	48792
38	Monthly	3061	3130	3207	39372	3359	3438	3514	3606	3689	3775	3869	3964	40792
-	Hourly	17.59	17.99	18.43	18.86	19.30	19.76	20.20	20.72	21.20	21.70	22.24	22.78	23.37
	Annual	37560	38484	39372	40308	41256	42168	43272	44268	45300	46428	47568	48792	49980
39	Monthly	3130	3207	39372	3359	3438	3514	3606	3689	3775	3869	3964	4066	49980
	Hourly	17.99	18.43	18.86	19.30	19.76	20.20	20.72	21.20	21.70	22.24	22.78	23.37	23.94
	Annual	38484	39372	40308	41256	42168	43272	44268	45300	46428	47568	48792	49980	51276
40	Monthly	3207	3281	3359	3438	3514	3606	3689	3775	3869	3964	4066	49980	4273
	Hourly	18.43	18.86	19.30	19.76	20.20	20.72	21.20	21.70	22.24	22.78	23.37	23.94	24.56

EASTERNWASHINGTONUNIVERSITY

		UNIVERSITY												
	y 1, 2020 - Re	flects a 3% salar		CTED C 2	CTEDD 4	etene e	CTED E C	CTED C 7	etenu o	CTEDIA	CTED 140	STEP K-11	CTEDI 40	CTEDM 42
RANGE	Annual	39372	STEP B-2 40308	STEP C-3 41256	STEP D-4 42168	STEP E-5 43272	STEP F-6 44268	STEP G-7 45300	STEP H-8 46428	47568	STEP J-10 48792	49980	STEP L-12 51276	STEP M-13 52476
41	Monthly	3281	3359	3438	3514	3606	3689	3775	3869	3964	4066	4165	4273	4373
	Hourly	18.86	19.30	19.76	20.20	20.72	21.20	21.70	22.24	22.78	23.37	23.94	24.56	25.13
	Annual	40308	41256	42168	43272	44268	45300	46428	47568	48792	49980	51276	52476	53856
42	Monthly	3359	3438	3514	3606	3689	3775	3869	3964	4066	4165	4273	4373	4488
	Hourly	19.30	19.76	20.20	20.72	21.20	21.70	22.24	22.78	23.37	23.94	24.56	25.13	25.79
	Annual	41256	42168	43272	44268	45300	46428	47568	48792	49980	51276	52476	53856	55188
43	Monthly	3438	3514	3606	3689	3775	3869	3964	4066	4165	4273	4373	4488	4599
	Hourly	19.76	20.20	20.72	21.20	21.70	22.24	22.78	23.37	23.94	24.56	25.13	25.79	26.43
	Annual	42168	43272	44268	45300	46428	47568	48792	49980	51276	52476	53856	55188	56616
44	Monthly	3514	3606	3689	3775	3869	3964	4066	4165	4273	4373	4488	4599	4718
	Hourly	20.20	20.72	21.20	21.70	22.24	22.78	23.37	23.94	24.56	25.13	25.79	26.43	27.11
	Annual	43272	44268	45300	46428	47568	48792	49980	51276	52476	53856	55188	56616	58020
45	Monthly Hourly	3606 20.72	3689 21.20	3775 21.70	3869 22.24	3964 22.78	4066 23.37	4165 23.94	4273 24.56	4373 25.13	4488 25.79	4599 26.43	4718 27.11	4835 27.79
	riourly	20.12	21.20	21.70	22.24	22.70	20.01	23.34	24.30	25.15	25.75	20.43	27.11	21.13
	Annual	44268	45300	46428	47568	48792	49980	51276	52476	53856	55188	56616	58020	59460
46	Monthly Hourly	3689 21.20	3775 21.70	3869 22.24	3964 22.78	4066 23.37	4165 23.94	4273 24.56	4373 25.13	4488 25.79	4599 26.43	4718 27.11	4835 27.79	4955 28.48
	riouriy	21.20	21.70	ZZ.Z-	22.70	20.01	20.54	24.50	20.10	20.70	20.40	27.11	27.75	20.40
	Annual	45300	46428	47568	48792	49980	51276	52476	53856	55188	56616	58020	59460	60912
47	Monthly Hourly	3775 21.70	3869 22.24	3964 22.78	4066 23.37	4165 23.94	4273 24.56	4373 25.13	4488 25.79	4599 26.43	4718 27.11	4835 27.79	4955 28.48	5076 29.17
	Hourly	21.70	22.24	22.70	23.31	23.94	24.30	25.15	25.79	20.43	27.11	21.19	20.40	29.17
	Annual	46428	47568	48792	49980	51276	52476	53856	55188	56616	58020	59460	60912	62448
48	Monthly Hourly	3869 22.24	3964 22.78	4066 23.37	4165 23.94	4273 24.56	4373 25.13	4488 25.79	4599 26.43	4718 27.11	4835 27.79	4955 28.48	5076 29.17	5204 29.91
	· iouii,		22.70	20.01	20.01	21.00	20.10	20.70	20.10	2	20	20.10	20	20.01
	Annual	47568	48792	49980	51276	52476	53856	55188	56616	58020	59460	60912	62448	64020
49	Monthly Hourly	3964 22.78	4066 23.37	4165 23.94	4273 24.56	4373 25.13	4488 25.79	4599 26.43	4718 27.11	4835 27.79	4955 28.48	5076 29.17	5204 29.91	5335 30.66
	,													
50	Annual	48792 4066	49980 4165	51276	52476 4373	53856 4488	55188 4599	56616 4718	58020 4835	59460 4955	60912 5076	62448	64020	65628 5469
50	Monthly Hourly	23.37	23.94	4273 24.56	25.13	25.79	26.43	27.11	27.79	28.48	29.17	5204 29.91	5335 30.66	31.43
51	Annual Monthly	49980 4165	51276 4273	52476 4373	53856 4488	55188 4599	56616 4718	58020 4835	59460 4955	60912 5076	62448 5204	64020 5335	65628 5469	67248 5604
31	Hourly	23.94	24.56	25.13	25.79	26.43	27.11	27.79	28.48	29.17	29.91	30.66	31.43	32.21
51PC	Annual Monthly	68832 5736	70548 5879	72288 6024	74088 6174	75936 6328	77832 6486	79776 6648	81816 6818	83796 6983	85968 7164	88044 7337	90300 7525	92556 7713
	Hourly	32.97	33.79	34.62	35.48	36.37	37.28	38.21	39.18	40.13	41.17	42.17	43.25	44.33
	Annual	51276	52476	53856	55188	56616	58020	59460	60912	62448	64020	65628	67248	68916
52	Monthly	4273	4373	4488	4599	4718	4835	4955	5076	5204	5335	5469	5604	5743
	Hourly	24.56	25.13	25.79	26.43	27.11	27.79	28.48	29.17	29.91	30.66	31.43	32.21	33.01
	Annual	52476	53856	55188	56616	58020	59460	60912	62448	64020	65628	67248	68916	70632
53	Monthly	4373	4488	4599	4718	4835	4955	5076	5204	5335	5469	5604	5743	5886
	Hourly	25.13	25.79	26.43	27.11	27.79	28.48	29.17	29.91	30.66	31.43	32.21	33.01	33.83
	Annual	53856	55188	56616	58020	59460	60912	62448	64020	65628	67248	68916	70632	72408
54	Monthly	4488	4599	4718	4835	4955	5076	5204	5335	5469	5604	5743	5886	6034
	Hourly	25.79	26.43	27.11	27.79	28.48	29.17	29.91	30.66	31.43	32.21	33.01	33.83	34.68
	Annual	55188	56616	58020	59460	60912	62448	64020	65628	67248	68916	70632	72408	74208
55	Monthly Hourly	4599 26.43	4718 27.11	4835 27.79	4955 28.48	5076 29.17	5204 29.91	5335 30.66	5469 31.43	5604 32.21	5743 33.01	5886 33.83	6034 34.68	6184 35.54
	Hourly	20.43	27.11	21.19	20.40	29.17	29.91	30.00	31.43	32.21	33.01	33.63	34.00	33.34
	Annual	56616	58020	59460	60912	62448	64020	65628	67248	68916	70632	72408	74208	76104
56	Monthly Hourly	4718 27.11	4835 27.79	4955 28.48	5076 29.17	5204 29.91	5335 30.66	5469 31.43	5604 32.21	5743 33.01	5886 33.83	6034 34.68	6184 35.54	6342 36.45
	riouriy	27.11	27.75	20.40	23.17	20.01	50.00	31.43	02.21	55.01	00.00	04.00	00.04	50.45
	Annual	58020	59460	60912	62448	64020	65628	67248	68916	70632	72408	74208	76104	77952
57	Monthly Hourly	4835 27.79	4955 28.48	5076 29.17	5204 29.91	5335 30.66	5469 31.43	5604 32.21	5743 33.01	5886 33.83	6034 34.68	6184 35.54	6342 36.45	6496 37.33
58	Annual Monthly	59460 4955	60912 5076	62448 5204	64020 5335	65628 5469	67248 5604	68916 5743	70632 5886	72408 6034	74208 6184	76104 6342	77952 6496	79968 6664
55	Hourly	28.48	29.17	29.91	30.66	31.43	32.21	33.01	33.83	34.68	35.54	36.45	37.33	38.30
59	Annual Monthly	60912 5076	62448 5204	64020 5335	65628 5469	67248 5604	68916 5743	70632 5886	72408 6034	74208 6184	76104 6342	77952 6496	79968 6664	81900 6825
	Hourly	29.17	29.91	30.66	31.43	32.21	33.01	33.83	34.68	35.54	36.45	37.33	38.30	39.22
	Ann:-1	62448	64020	65628	67248	68916	70632	72408	74208	76404	77952	79968	81900	84000
60	Annual Monthly	52448 5204	5335	5469	5604	5743	70632 5886	6034	6184	76104 6342	6496	79968 6664	6825	7000
	Hourly	29.91	30.66	31.43	32.21	33.01	33.83	34.68	35.54	36.45	37.33	38.30	39.22	40.23
	Annual	64020	65628	67248	68916	70632	72408	74208	76104	77952	79968	81900	84000	86100
61	Monthly	5335	5469	5604	5743	5886	6034	6184	6342	6496	6664	6825	7000	7175
	Hourly	30.66	31.43	32.21	33.01	33.83	34.68	35.54	36.45	37.33	38.30	39.22	40.23	41.24

EASTERNWASHINGTONUNIVERSITY

	VASHINGTON													
RANGE	ly 1, 2020 - Ref	lects a 3% salar STEP A-1	STEP B-2	STEP C-3	STEP D-4	STEP E-5	STEP F-6	STEP G-7	STEP H-8	STEP I-9	STEP J-10	STEP K-11	STEP L-12	STEP M-13
KANGE	Annual	65628	67248	68916	70632	72408	74208	76104	77952	79968	81900	84000	86100	88224
62	Monthly	5469	5604	5743	5886	6034	6184	6342	6496	6664	6825	7000	7175	7352
	Hourly	31.43	32.21	33.01	33.83	34.68	35.54	36.45	37.33	38.30	39.22	40.23	41.24	42.25
	Annual	67248	68916	70632	72408	74208	76104	77952	79968	81900	84000	86100	88224	90408
63	Monthly	5604	5743	5886	6034	6184	6342	6496	6664	6825	7000	7175	7352	7534
	Hourly	32.21	33.01	33.83	34.68	35.54	36.45	37.33	38.30	39.22	40.23	41.24	42.25	43.30
	Annual	68916	70632	72408	74208	76104	77952	79968	81900	84000	86100	88224	90408	92700
64	Monthly	5743	5886	6034	6184	6342	6496	6664	6825	7000	7175	7352	7534	7725
	Hourly	33.01	33.83	34.68	35.54	36.45	37.33	38.30	39.22	40.23	41.24	42.25	43.30	44.40
0.5	Annual	70632	72408	74208	76104	77952	79968	81900	84000	86100	88224	90408	92700	95004
65	Monthly Hourly	5886 33.83	6034 34.68	6184 35.54	6342 36.45	6496 37.33	6664 38.30	6825 39.22	7000 40.23	7175 41.24	7352 42.25	7534 43.30	7725 44.40	7917 45.50
	riourly	33.03	34.00	33.34	30.43	37.33	30.30		40.23	41.24	42.23		44.40	
	Annual	72408	74208	76104	77952	79968	81900	84000	86100	88224	90408	92700	95004	97392
66	Monthly	6034	6184	6342	6496	6664	6825	7000 40.23	7175	7352 42.25	7534	7725	7917	8116 46.64
	Hourly	34.68	35.54	36.45	37.33	38.30	39.22	40.23	41.24	42.25	43.30	44.40	45.50	40.04
	Annual	74208	76104	77952	79968	81900	84000	86100	88224	90408	92700	95004	97392	99828
67	Monthly Hourly	6184 35.54	6342 36.45	6496 37.33	6664 38.30	6825 39.22	7000 40.23	7175 41.24	7352 42.25	7534 43.30	7725 44.40	7917 45.50	8116 46.64	8319 47.81
	Hourly	33.54	30.43	37.33	36.30	39.22	40.23	41.24	42.23	43.30	44.40	45.50	40.04	47.01
	Annual	76104	77952	79968	81900	84000	86100	88224	90408	92700	95004	97392	99828	102360
68	Monthly Hourly	6342 36.45	6496 37.33	6664 38.30	6825 39.22	7000 40.23	7175 41.24	7352 42.25	7534 43.30	7725 44.40	7917 45.50	8116 46.64	8319 47.81	8530 49.02
69	Annual Monthly	77952 6496	79968 6664	81900 6825	84000 7000	86100 7175	88224 7352	90408 7534	92700 7725	95004 7917	97392 8116	99828 8319	102360 8530	104880 8740
09	Hourly	37.33	38.30	39.22	40.23	41.24	42.25	43.30	44.40	45.50	46.64	47.81	49.02	50.23
	Annual	79968	81900	84000	86100	88224	90408	92700	95004	97392	99828	102360	104880	107880
70	Monthly	6664	6825	7000	7175	7352	7534	7725	7917	8116	8319	8530	8740	8990
	Hourly	38.30	39.22	40.23	41.24	42.25	43.30	44.40	45.50	46.64	47.81	49.02	50.23	51.67
	Annual	81900	84000	86100	88224	90408	92700	95004	97392	99828	102360	104880	107880	110196
71	Monthly	6825	7000	7175	7352	7534	7725	7917	8116	8319	8530	8740	8990	9183
	Hourly	39.22	40.23	41.24	42.25	43.30	44.40	45.50	46.64	47.81	49.02	50.23	51.67	52.78
	Annual	84000	86100	88224	90408	92700	95004	97392	99828	102360	104880	107880	110196	112968
72	Monthly	7000	7175	7352	7534	7725	7917	8116	8319	8530	8740	8990	9183	9414
	Hourly	40.23	41.24	42.25	43.30	44.40	45.50	46.64	47.81	49.02	50.23	51.67	52.78	54.10
	Annual	86100	88224	90408	92700	95004	97392	99828	102360	104880	107880	110196	112968	115776
73	Monthly	7175	7352	7534	7725	7917	8116	8319	8530	8740	8990	9183	9414	9648
	Hourly	41.24	42.25	43.30	44.40	45.50	46.64	47.81	49.02	50.23	51.67	52.78	54.10	55.45
	Annual	88224	90408	92700	95004	97392	99828	102360	104880	107880	110196	112968	115776	118704
74	Monthly Hourly	7352 42.25	7534 43.30	7725 44.40	7917 45.50	8116 46.64	8319 47.81	8530 49.02	8740 50.23	8990 51.67	9183 52.78	9414 54.10	9648 55.45	9892 56.85
	•													
75	Annual Monthly	90408 7534	92700 7725	95004 7917	97392 8116	99828 8319	102360 8530	104880 8740	107880 8990	110196 9183	112968 9414	115776 9648	118704 9892	121632 10136
73	Hourly	43.30	44.40	45.50	46.64	47.81	49.02	50.23	51.67	52.78	54.10	55.45	56.85	58.25
	•													
76	Annual Monthly	92700 7725	95004 7917	97392 8116	99828 8319	102360 8530	104880 8740	107880 8990	110196 9183	112968 9414	115776 9648	118704 9892	121632 10136	124668 10389
70	Hourly	44.40	45.50	46.64	47.81	49.02	50.23	51.67	52.78	54.10	55.45	56.85	58.25	59.71
	Annual	95004	97392	99828	102360	104880	107880	110196	112968	115776	118704	121632	124668	127788
77	Monthly	7917	8116	8319	8530	8740	8990	9183	9414	9648	9892	10136	10389	10649
	Hourly	45.50	46.64	47.81	49.02	50.23	51.67	52.78	54.10	55.45	56.85	58.25	59.71	61.20
	Annual	97392	99828	102360	104880	107880	110196	112968	115776	118704	121632	124668	127788	131016
78	Monthly	8116	8319	8530	8740	8990	9183	9414	9648	9892	10136	10389	10649	10918
	Hourly	46.64	47.81	49.02	50.23	51.67	52.78	54.10	55.45	56.85	58.25	59.71	61.20	62.75
	Annual	99828	102360	104880	107880	110196	112968	115776	118704	121632	124668	127788	131016	134244
79	Monthly	8319	8530	8740	8990	9183	9414	9648	9892	10136	10389	10649	10918	11187
	Hourly	47.81	49.02	50.23	51.67	52.78	54.10	55.45	56.85	58.25	59.71	61.20	62.75	64.29
	Annual	102360	104880	107880	110196	112968	115776	118704	121632	124668	127788	131016	134244	137592
80	Monthly	8530	8740	8990	9183	9414	9648	9892	10136	10389	10649	10918	11187	11466
	Hourly	49.02	50.23	51.67	52.78	54.10	55.45	56.85	58.25	59.71	61.20	62.75	64.29	65.90
	Annual	104880	107880	110196	112968	115776	118704	121632	124668	127788	131016	134244	137592	141048
81	Monthly	8740	8990	9183	9414	9648	9892	10136	10389	10649	10918	11187	11466	11754
	Hourly	50.23	51.67	52.78	54.10	55.45	56.85	58.25	59.71	61.20	62.75	64.29	65.90	67.55
	Annual	107880	110196	112968	115776	118704	121632	124668	127788	131016	134244	137592	141048	144564
82	Monthly	8990 51.67	9183	9414	9648	9892	10136	10389	10649	10918	11187	11466	11754	12047
	Hourly	51.67	52.78	54.10	55.45	56.85	58.25	59.71	61.20	62.75	64.29	65.90	67.55	69.24

EASTERNWASHINGTONUNIVERSITY

Effective July 1	 2020 - Reflects a 3% salary in 	crease

	lv 1. 2020 - Rei	lects a 3% salar	v increase											
RANGE	, .,	STEP A-1	STEP B-2	STEP C-3	STEP D-4	STEP E-5	STEP F-6	STEP G-7	STEP H-8	STEP I-9	STEP J-10	STEP K-11	STEP L-12	STEP M-13
	Annual	110196	112968	115776	118704	121632	124668	127788	131016	134244	137592	141048	144564	148164
83	Monthly	9183	9414	9648	9892	10136	10389	10649	10918	11187	11466	11754	12047	12347
	Hourly	52.78	54.10	55.45	56.85	58.25	59.71	61.20	62.75	64.29	65.90	67.55	69.24	70.96
	Annual	112968	115776	118704	121632	124668	127788	131016	134244	137592	141048	144564	148164	151920
84	Monthly	9414	9648	9892	10136	10389	10649	10918	11187	11466	11754	12047	12347	12660
	Hourly	54.10	55.45	56.85	58.25	59.71	61.20	62.75	64.29	65.90	67.55	69.24	70.96	72.76
	Annual	115776	118704	121632	124668	127788	131016	134244	137592	141048	144564	148164	151920	152592
85	Monthly	9648	9892	10136	10389	10649	10918	11187	11466	11754	12047	12347	12660	12716
	Hourly	55.45	56.85	58.25	59.71	61.20	62.75	64.29	65.90	67.55	69.24	70.96	72.76	73.08
	Annual	118704	121632	124668	127788	131016	134244	137592	141048	144564	148164	151920	152592	159588
86	Monthly	9892	10136	10389	10649	10918	11187	11466	11754	12047	12347	12660	12716	13299
	Hourly	56.85	58.25	59.71	61.20	62.75	64.29	65.90	67.55	69.24	70.96	72.76	73.08	76.43
	Annual	121632	124668	127788	131016	134244	137592	141048	144564	148164	151920	152592	159588	163608
87	Monthly	10136	10389	10649	10918	11187	11466	11754	12047	12347	12660	12716	13299	13634
	Hourly	58.25	59.71	61.20	62.75	64.29	65.90	67.55	69.24	70.96	72.76	73.08	76.43	78.36
	Annual	124668	127788	131016	134244	137592	141048	144564	148164	151920	152592	159588	163608	167664
88	Monthly	10389	10649	10918	11187	11466	11754	12047	12347	12660	12716	13299	13634	13972
	Hourly	59.71	61.20	62.75	64.29	65.90	67.55	69.24	70.96	72.76	73.08	76.43	78.36	80.30
	Annual	127788	131016	134244	137592	141048	144564	148164	151920	152592	159588	163608	167664	166884
89	Monthly	10649	10918	11187	11466	11754	12047	12347	12660	12716	13299	13634	13972	13907
	Hourly	61.20	62.75	64.29	65.90	67.55	69.24	70.96	72.76	73.08	76.43	78.36	80.30	79.93
	Annual	131016	134244	137592	141048	144564	148164	151920	152592	159588	163608	167664	166884	176352
90	Monthly	10918	11187	11466	11754	12047	12347	12660	12716	13299	13634	13972	13907	14696
	Hourly	62.75	64.29	65.90	67.55	69.24	70.96	72.76	73.08	76.43	78.36	80.30	79.93	84.46
	Annual	134244	137592	141048	144564	148164	151920	152592	159588	163608	167664	166884	176352	180576
91	Monthly	11187	11466	11754	12047	12347	12660	12716	13299	13634	13972	13907	14696	15048
	Hourly	64.29	65.90	67.55	69.24	70.96	72.76	73.08	76.43	78.36	80.30	79.93	84.46	86.48
	Annual	137592	141048	144564	148164	151920	152592	159588	163608	167664	166884	176352	180576	182832
92	Monthly	11466	11754	12047	12347	12660	12716	13299	13634	13972	13907	14696	15048	15236
	Hourly	65.90	67.55	69.24	70.96	72.76	73.08	76.43	78.36	80.30	79.93	84.46	86.48	87.56
	Annual	141048	144564	148164	151920	152592	159588	163608	167664	166884	176352	180576	182832	189744
93	Monthly	11754	12047	12347	12660	12716	13299	13634	13972	13907	14696	15048	15236	15812
	Hourly	67.55	69.24	70.96	72.76	73.08	76.43	78.36	80.30	79.93	84.46	86.48	87.56	90.87
	Annual	144564	148164	151920	152592	159588	163608	167664	166884	176352	180576	182832	189744	194472
94	Monthly	12047	12347	12660	12716	13299	13634	13972	13907	14696	15048	15236	15812	16206
	Hourly	69.24	70.96	72.76	73.08	76.43	78.36	80.30	79.93	84.46	86.48	87.56	90.87	93.14
	Annual	148164	151920	152592	159588	163608	167664	166884	176352	180576	182832	189744	194472	199332
95	Monthly Hourly	12347 70.96	12660 72.76	12716 73.08	13299 76.43	13634 78.36	13972 80.30	13907 79.93	14696 84.46	15048 86.48	15236 87.56	15812 90.87	16206 93.14	16611 95.47
	-													
	Annual	151920	152592	159588	163608	167664	166884	176352	180576	182832	189744	194472	199332	188820
96	Monthly	12660	12716	13299	13634	13972	13907	14696	15048	15236	15812	16206	16611	15735
	Hourly	72.76	73.08	76.43	78.36	80.30	79.93	84.46	86.48	87.56	90.87	93.14	95.47	90.43
	Annual	152592	159588	163608	167664	166884	176352	180576	182832	189744	194472	199332	188820	197424
97	Monthly	12716	13299	13634	13972	13907	14696	15048	15236	15812	16206	16611	15735	16452
	Hourly	73.08	76.43	78.36	80.30	79.93	84.46	86.48	87.56	90.87	93.14	95.47	90.43	94.55
	Annual	159588	163608	167664	166884	176352	180576	182832	189744	194472	199332	188820	197424	214692
98	Monthly	13299	13634	13972	13907	14696	15048	15236	15812	16206	16611	15735	16452	17891
	Hourly	76.43	78.36	80.30	79.93	84.46	86.48	87.56	90.87	93.14	95.47	90.43	94.55	102.82
	Annual	163608	167664	166884	176352	180576	182832	189744	194472	199332	188820	197424	214692	226044
99	Monthly	13634	13972	13907	14696	15048	15236	15812	16206	16611	15735	16452	17891	18837
	Hourly	78.36	80.30	79.93	84.46	86.48	87.56	90.87	93.14	95.47	90.43	94.55	102.82	108.26

Unless otherwise noted, the following are the special range designations.

Red denotes inability to utilize as rate falls below CBA minimum hourly amounts.

Range begins at Step A, nine ranges higher

Range begins at Step G in current range

A Range begins at Step On Current range

X Range begins at Step A, two ranges higher

GX Range begins at Step G, two ranges higher

IT Separate Range Chart for IT positions

P Range begins at Step A, ten ranges higher

PC Range begins at Step A, 7.5% higher for canine duties (includes both special pay-3% and canine care-additional 4.5%)

PX Range begins at Step A, twelve ranges higher - bilingual pay

This Salary Schedule is exclusive to IT employees due to a state restructuring of the IT class series

EASTERN WASHINGTON UNIVERSITY

Effective July	y 1, 2020 - Refle	ects 3% salary in	crease											
RANGE		STEP A-1	STEP B-2	STEP C-3	STEP D-4	STEP E-5	STEP F-6	STEP G-7	STEP H-8		STEP J-10		STEP L-12	
	Annual	55296	56700	58104	59556	61044	62568	64140	65748	67392	69072	70800	72564	74388
I1	Monthly	4608	4725	4842	4963	5087	5214	5345	5479	5616	5756	5900	6047	6199
	Hourly	26.48	27.16	27.83	28.52	29.24	29.97	30.72	31.49	32.28	33.08	33.91	34.75	35.63
	Annual	58068	59520	61008	62532	64104	65688	67332	69036	70764	72516	74328	76200	78108
I1S	Monthly	4839	4960	5084	5211	5342	5474	5611	5753	5897	6043	6194	6350	6509
	Hourly	27.81	28.51	29.22	29.95	30.70	31.46	32.25	33.06	33.89	34.73	35.60	36.49	37.41
	Annual	59436	60936	62460	64020	65628	67272	68940	70680	72444	74244	76104	78000	79944
12	Monthly	4953	5078	5205	5335	5469	5606	5745	5890	6037	6187	6342	6500	6662
	Hourly	28.47	29.18	29.91	30.66	31.43	32.22	33.02	33.85	34.70	35.56	36.45	37.36	38.29
	Annual	63912	65508	67152	68832	70548	72324	74136	75984	77892	79836	81840	83892	85992
13	Monthly	5326	5459	5596	5736	5879	6027	6178	6332	6491	6653	6820	6991	7166
	Hourly	30.61	31.37	32.16	32.97	33.79	34.64	35.51	36.39	37.30	38.24	39.20	40.18	41.18
	Annual	67116	68784	70512	72264	74076	75936	77844	79788	81792	83820	85932	88080	90288
138	Monthly	5593	5732	5876	6022	6173	6328	6487	6649	6816	6985	7161	7340	7524
	Hourly	32.14	32.94	33.77	34.61	35.48	36.37	37.28	38.21	39.17	40.14	41.16	42.18	43.24
	1104119													
	Annual	68700	70416	72168	73980	75828	77724	79668	81648	83688	85776	87912	90120	92376
14	Monthly	5725	5868	6014	6165	6319	6477	6639	6804	6974	7148	7326	7510	7698
	Hourly	32.90	33.72	34.56	35.43	36.32	37.22	38.16	39.10	40.08	41.08	42.10	43.16	44.24
	Annual	73848	75696	77592	79524	81516	83556	85644	87780	89964	92220	94524	96888	99312
15	Monthly	6154	6308	6466	6627	6793	6963	7137	7315	7497	7685	7877	8074	8276
	Hourly	35.37	36.25	37.16	38.09	39.04	40.02	41.02	42.04	43.09	44.17	45.27	46.40	47.56
	Annual	77544	79476	81480	83508	85596	87732	89916	92172	94464	96828	99252	101736	104280
I5S	Monthly	6462	6623	6790	6959	7133	7311	7493	7681	7872	8069	8271	8478	8690
	Hourly	37.14	38.06	39.02	39.99	40.99	42.02	43.06	44.14	45.24	46.37	47.53	48.72	49.94
	Annual	77544	79476	81468	83508	85596	87732	89916	92172	94476	96840	99264	101748	104292
16	Monthly	6462	6623	6789	6959	7133	7311	7493	7681	7873	8070	8272	8479	8691
10	Hourly	37.14	38.06	39.02	39.99	40.99	42.02	43.06	44.14	45.25	46.38	47.54	48.73	49.95
	1104119	0	00.00	00.02	00.00	10.00	12.02	10.00		10.20	10.00		10.70	10.00
	Annual	81432	83460	85548	87684	89868	92124	94416	96780	99204	101688	104232	106836	109512
16S	Monthly	6786	6955	7129	7307	7489	7677	7868	8065	8267	8474	8686	8903	9126
	Hourly	39.00	39.97	40.97	41.99	43.04	44.12	45.22	46.35	47.51	48.70	49.92	51.17	52.45
	Annual	81420	83460	85548	87684	89868	92112	94404	96768	99192	101676	104220	106824	109500
17	Monthly	6785	6955	7129	7307	7489	7676	7867	8064	8266	8473	8685	8902	9125
	Hourly	38.99	39.97	40.97	41.99	43.04	44.11	45.21	46.34	47.51	48.70	49.91	51.16	52.44
	Annual	85476	87636	89820	92064	94368	96720	99132	101604	104148	106752	109440	112164	114972
I7S	Monthly	7123	7303	7485	7672	7864	8060	8261	8467	8679	8896	9120	9347	9581
	Hourly	40.94	41.97	43.02	44.09	45.20	46.32	47.48	48.66	49.88	51.13	52.41	53.72	55.06
	Annual	85476	87624	89820	92052	94356	96720	99144	101616	104160	106776	109452	112176	114984
18	Monthly	7123	7302	7485	7671	7863	8060	8262	8468	8680	8898	9121	9348	9582
	Hourly	40.94	41.97	43.02	44.09	45.19	46.32	47.48	48.67	49.89	51.14	52.42	53.72	55.07
	Annual	89772	92004	94308	96672	99072	101568	104100	106692	109368	112104	114912	117792	120720
19	Monthly	7481	7667	7859	8056	8256	8464	8675	8891	9114	9342	9576	9816	10060
19	Hourly	42.99	44.06	45.17	46.30	47.45	48.64	49.86	51.10	52.38	53.69	55.03	56.41	57.82
	Hourry	42.99	44.00	45.17	40.30	41.45	40.04	49.00	31.10	32.38	55.69	55.03	30.41	37.62
	Annual	94248	96600	99012	101484	104016	106620	109284	112020	114828	117684	120624	123636	126744
I10	Monthly	7854	8050	8251	8457	8668	8885	9107	9335	9569	9807	10052	10303	10562
	Hourly	45.14	46.26	47.42	48.60	49.82	51.06	52.34	53.65	54.99	56.36	57.77	59.21	60.70
	Annual	98964	101436	103968	106572	109224	111972	114768	11636	120576	123588	126696	129852	133104
I11	Monthly	8247	8453	8664	8881	9102	9331	9564	970	10048	10299	10558	10821	11092
	Hourly	47.40	48.58	49.79	51.04	52.31	53.63	54.97	5.57	57.75	59.19	60.68	62.19	63.75

Special Ranges S denotes supervisor with 5% pay adjustment

APPENDIX D – SPECIAL PAY

As of the date of negotiations for the successor Collective Bargaining Agreement in 2018, the University has approved certain positions for Pay as permitted by Section 19.15, Special Pay. Those positions include the following:

Position(s)	Special Pay	Reference
Electrician	1.5 times normal rate of pay	While performing work duties above 60 feet
Plumber	1.5 time normal rate of pay	See MOU dated April 5, 2018
Stationary Engineer 2, Stationary Engineer 4, Chief Engineer	2 ranges	Due to maintenance responsibilities, the special pay is for all hours of work
Mail Services Employees	2 ranges	For all hours of work
Parking Supervisor	2 ranges	For all hours of work
Campus Police Officer	3% increase to normal rate of pay	While performing duties as a Field Training Officer (FTO)
Campus Police Officer	7.5% increase to normal rate of pay	K9 handling and Care – for all hours of work
Multilingual/Sign Language/Braille	2 steps	Description in Article 19.14

Letter of Agreement 2 This Letter of Agreement, sets forth the following agreement between EASTERN WASHINGTON 3 4 UNIVERSITY ("EWU"), WASHINGTON FEDERATION OF STATE EMPLOYEES ("WFSE") and 5 HEATHER LIESEKE, and EWU employee. This agreement is entered into voluntarily pursuant to 6 Article 19, Section 15 of the current Collective Bargaining Agreement. This Agreement is entered into 7 voluntarily by the parties under the following terms and conditions: 8 9 10 The parties agree that: 11 12 1. Heather Lieseke, Plumber/Pipefitter/Steamfitter, has been assigned a unique configuration of 13 work, requiring skills, duties and working conditions beyond those typically required of 14 comparable positions at EWU. This work includes data entry and analysis related to lab results 15 based upon sewer samples. 16 17 2. While performing assigned work that is outside the normal scope of her duties, Heather Lieseke will be paid at a rate equal to one and one-half (1 1/2 x) times her normal rate of pay. 18 19 20 3. This agreement is not precedent setting and is based upon a unique circumstance and the 21 associated duties that have been assigned to Heather Lieseke. 22 23 4. Heather Lieseke, will be paid for any work already completed which is associated with the 24 additional assigned duties, which began in 2017. 25 26 27 28 This Letter of Agreement shall be effective April 5, 2018 and remain in effect until such time as the 29 30 assigned work is no longer being performed by Heather Lieseke, 31 32 33 34 35 HEATHER LIESEKE 36 JOSEPH FUXA 37 Labor Relations Manager Date: 3 - 4 - 18 Eastern Washington University 38 39 4-10-18 40 41 42 43 VASHINGTON FEDERATION OF 44 STATE EMPLOYEES 45 Date: 4-10-18 46 47 48 Letter of Agreement April 5, 2018 EWU and WFSE Page 1 of 1



SPOKANE FIELD OFFICE

GARDEN COURT BUILDING 222 W. MISSION AVE., SUITE 201 * SPOKANE, WA 99201-2301 (509) 326-4422 * 1-800-442-8618 * FAX: (509) 326-4424 * www.wfsc.org

AGREEMENT

By and Between

EASTERN WASHINGTON UNIVERSITY

And

THE WASHINGTON FEDERATION OF STATE EMPLOYEES

Following discussions between the parties, Eastern Washington University (EWU) and the Washington Federation of State Employees (WFSE) reached agreement on the following items pertaining solely to recruitment and retention issues within the EWU Police Department.

- In accordance with Article 19.14.2 of the parties' 2013-2015 Collective Bargaining Agreement, the following classifications will receive special pay of an additional ten (10) ranges:
 - Campus Police Officer
 - Campus Police Corporal
 - Campus Police Sergeant
 - Campus Police Investigator
- 2. The employee(s) will be placed on the new range at the same step as step on their current range.
- 3. The parties recognize that this agreement is non-precedent setting and takes effect upon the signature of the parties.

Witt (/ Vally N D

WFSE

Date 6-11-14

OLYMPIA FIELD OFFICE 996 Columbia St. SW, Suha 500 Olympia, WA 98501 (300) 786-1303 1 300-624-0256 Fee: (360) 786-1306

SEATTLE FIELD OFFICE 6363 7th Ave. S., Soile 220 Snattle WA, 96108-3407 (206) 525-5363 1-800-924-5754 fax: 12081-525-5365 SMOKEY POINT FIELD OFFICE 15710 Smokey Point Sivid, Suite 308 Arlington, WA 99223-6435 (360) 659-4333 1-500-697-3816 Fax: (360) 657-3338

STATE HEADQUARTERS 1212 Jefferson St. S.E., Sinte 3 Digmpia, WA 98591-2332 (36th) 352-7608 1-800-562-6092 Fax (360) 352-7606 TACOMA FIELD OFFIC 8003 Tacoma Mail Blvd Tacoma, WA 98409-6928 (250) 581-4402 1-800-924-5753 Far: (263) 581-4404 VANCOUVER FIELD OFFICE 3305 Main St., Suite 109 Vancouver, WA 98603-2234 (360) 735-115 1-800 987-3355 Fav: (360) 736-1121

YAKIMA FIELD OFFICE 3804 Kern Road, Suite B Yakima, WA 98902-7601 (5/5) 452-655 1-800-435 9855 Fax: (503) 457-1939

APPENDIX F – UMCC MOU

1	MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING		
2 3 4 5 6 7	THIS MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING SETS FORTH THE FOLLOWING AGREEMEN BETWEEN THE WASHINGTON FEDERATION OF STATE EMPLOYEES LOCAL 931 (THE "UNION") AND EASTERN WASHINGTON UNIVERSITY (THE "UNIVERSITY") PURSUANT TO THE COLLECTIVE BARGAINING AGREEMENT (CBA) BEGINNING JULY 1, 2019.		
8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15	In the course of negotiations of the successor Collective Bargaining Agreement (CBA) to the July 1, 2017 to July 1, 2019 CBA, the Washington Federation of State Employees introduced proposed topics for negotiation related to bidding for steam plant Stationary Engineers, law enforcement officers, custodians, and food service employees; training and mentoring of new union stewards; and police pay. The Washington Federation of State Employees agreed to withdraw those proposals based on the following agreement:		
16	6 The parties agree that:		
17 18 19 20	 The Union and the University will meet in labor management meetings before January 15, 2019 to evaluate potential options or a pilot program regarding the training and mentoring of new union stewards. 		
21 22 23	The Union and the University will meet in labor management meetings to discuss and evaluate potential options or a pilot program related to police pay.		
24 25 26 27 28	 The Union and the University will meet in labor management meetings to discuss and evaluate potential options or a pilot program related to a bid system for the steam plant, law enforcement officers, custodians, and food service employees. 		
29 30 31 32 33	This Memorandum of Understanding shall be effective August 24, 2018 and will be attached to the Collective Bargaining Agreement dated July 1, 2017.		
34 35 36 37 38	5 THE WASHINGTON FEDERATION OF 6 STATE EMPLOYEES LOCAL 931 7 August 2015	RSITY	
39 40 41	9 Sherri-Ann Burke, Labor Advocate Joseph Fuxa, Labor Relations Manage	er	
42 43 44 45 46	2 3 4 5 6	κ	
47 48 49	8		

Memorandum of Understanding WFSE Local 931and EWU

August 24, 2018 Page 1 of 1

Signed theday	September, 2018
By Grey Dever	By Miest of me
Greg Devereux, Executive Director Washington Pederation of State Employees By Juni Jun	Uriel Iñiguez, Chair, Board of Trustees Eastern Washington University By
Sherri-Ann Burke, Labor Advocate Washington Federation of State Employees	Dr. Mary Cullinan, President Eastern Washington University
Washington Federation of State Employees Bargaining Unit 1 & 2 Team Members	Eastern Washington University
Bowlon Boots Barbara Boots Kenneth Buck	Deborah Danner Deborah Danner Joseph Fuka Joseph Fuka
Alexandra Cassano Lorraine Hill	Shawn King Caren Lincoln
David Sundstrom David Sundstrom	Dave McKay
Jose Villasano Craig Walker	
Mun Wight	